

Monitoring and Evaluation Framework

OECD DUE DILIGENCE GUIDANCE FOR RESPONSIBLE SUPPLY CHAINS OF MINERALS FROM CONFLICT-AFFECTED AND HIGH-RISK AREAS





Please cite this publication as:

OECD (2021), Monitoring and Evaluation Framework: OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas

Co-funded by the European Union



Photo credits: © Luca Maiotti

© OECD 2021

This work is published under the responsibility of the Secretary-General of the OECD. The opinions expressed and arguments employed herein do not necessarily reflect the official views of the OECD or of the governments of its member countries or those of the European Union.

This document and any map included herein are without prejudice to the status or sovereignty over any territory, to the delimitation of international frontiers and boundaries and to the name of any territory, city, or area.

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)

The OECD is a unique forum where governments work together to address the economic, social and environmental challenges of globalisation. The OECD is also at the forefront of efforts to understand and to help governments respond to new developments and concerns, such as corporate governance, the information economy and the challenges of an ageing population. The Organisation provides a setting where governments can compare policy experiences, seek answers to common problems, identify good practice and work to co-ordinate domestic and international policies.

The OECD's work on responsible business conduct (RBC) is delivered through the OECD Centre for Responsible Business Conduct (RBC Centre). The RBC Centre, which is part of the OECD Directorate for Financial and Enterprise Affairs, works with governments, business, workers and civil society to promote the implementation of the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and related RBC standards.

The OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas

The OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas (hereinafter the "DDG") provides step-by-step recommendations endorsed by governments for globally responsible supply chains of minerals in order for companies to respect human rights and avoid contributing to conflict through their mineral or metal purchasing decisions and practices. The OECD DDG may be used by any company potentially sourcing minerals or metals from conflict-affected and high-risk areas, and is intended to cultivate transparent, conflict-free supply chains and sustainable corporate engagement in the minerals sector. The OECD Council adopted the Recommendation on Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas on 25 May 2011 based on a proposal from the Development Assistance Committee (DAC) and the Investment Committee. More information on the OECD's work in the mining sector can be found at: http://www.oecd.org/corporate/mne/mining.htm

Notes on the Development of the Monitoring & Evaluation Framework

The development of this Monitoring & Evaluation Framework (M&E Framework) was premised on the OECD's terms of reference, which had involved extensive prior stakeholder input over a period of 18 months. Further input and guidance was received by the OECD's Secretariat at each step of the M&E Framework's development. The M&E Framework was critiqued by an Informal Advisory Group of academic and civil society representatives. Leading theory was applied to the problem at hand, including systems theory, game theory, and literature specific to the problematic of minerals associated with conflict and adverse impacts.

The basic characteristics of minerals markets were considered, as well as precedents involving the measurement of policy implementation. Upon being operationalised, the guiding specifications and parameters in the form of particular research methods and indicators were tested through example case studies, providing a perspective of how this M&E Framework is to be applied. For this reason, several examples spanning indicators and data sources were drawn from experience implementing the DDG in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. These should be considered indicative as specific national and sub-national data sources will be considered for the deployment of the M&E Framework in selected countries.

Acknowledgements

This M&E Framework was prepared by Dr. Chris N. Bayer and Gerard van der Burg, representing Development International e.V. (DI) and IMPACT, respectively, under the direction of Luca Maiotti, Benjamin Katz, Hannah Koep-Andrieu and Tyler Gillard (OECD Centre for Responsible Business Conduct). Design and communications support were provided by Roxana Glavanov and Ariane Rota.

On behalf of DI, the Framework was critiqued by Dr. Derrill Watson (Tarleton State University), Dr. William Bertrand (Tulane University), Lawrence Heim (CCRcorp), Bryanna Frazier (DI), Jesse Hudson (DI), Juan Ignacio Ibañez (DI), and Eliana Gonzalez Torres (DI). For IMPACT, Joanne Lebert and Kady Seguin served as expert contributors, Carmen Teichgraber as the project manager, with contributions also made by Dr. Anthony Goerzen and Luke Fiske of Queen's University.

The design of this M&E Framework was further critiqued by the ad-hoc Informal Advisory Group (IAG), comprising the following individuals: Catherine Anderson (OECD), Steven van Bockstael (University of Gent), Darin Christensen (University of California, Los Angeles), Dr. Jose Diemel (Raw Resource Solutions), Perla Ibarlucea (OECD), Benjamin Krause (University of California, Berkeley), Jocelyn Kelly (Harvard University), Ken Matthysen (International Peace Information Service), Ben Miller (CDA Collaborative), Nene Morisho (Pole Institute), Josaphat Musamba (Center for Human Security Bukavu), Delphin Ntanyoma (Erasmus University), Dr. Dominic Parker (University of Wisconsin-Madison), Dr. Ben Radley (University of Bath), Dr. Martin Schleper (University of Sussex), Michal Shinwell (OECD), Dr. Nik Stoop (University of Antwerp), Dr. Marijke Verpoorten (University of Antwerp), Dr. Christoph Vogel (University of Zurich), and Michelle Westermann-Behaylo (University of Amsterdam).

Further, the authors wish to thank the Multi-stakeholder Steering Group of the OECD Responsible Minerals Implementation Programme (MSG) as well as constituent organisations of MSG members, and in particular Olivier Bovet (State Secretariat of Economic Affairs of Switzerland), Leah Butler (Responsible Minerals Initiative), Olivier Demierre (MKS PAMP GROUP), Guus Houttuin (European External Action Service), Natalia Uribe (Alliance for Responsible Mining) and Annie Signorelli (Apple Inc.) for their substantive feedback on the Framework draft.

Table of contents

Acronyms and Abbreviations	11
Overview	15
Notes	17
Glossary	19
Notes	22
1. Objectives and Development of the M&E Framework	23
1.1. M&E Framework Objectives	23
1.2. M&E Framework Development	23
2. OECD Due Diligence Guidance	25
2.1. Five steps of Due Diligence	25
3. Typology of peacebuilding interventions	29
3.1. Withdrawal of the resources for war	30
3.2. Economic action	31
3.3. Culture of peace	32
Notes	33
4. Theory of change	35
4.1. Assumptions	35
4.2. Framework	37
4.3. Hypotheses	43
Notes	47
5. The impact blueprint	49
5.1. Dimensions of Impact	49
5.2. Results Framework	50
 6. M&E Framework 6.1. Monitoring vs. Evaluation 6.2. M&E Periodicity 6.3. Primary vs. Secondary Data, Levels of Rigour 6.4. Attribution vs. Contribution 6.5. Identification of Data and Methodological Gaps Notes 	51 51 54 54 55 57 59

8 |

7. Evaluation plan	61
7.1. Methods	61
7.2. Key Questions	61
7.3. Types of Data Consulted	62
7.4. Evaluation Sections	63
7.5. Evaluation Summary	87
Notes	92
8. Monitoring plan	93
8.1. Methods	93
8.2. Key Questions	93
8.3. Monitoring Summary	97

References

99

Tables

Table 1.1. Due Diligence Programme (DDP) criteria for M&E Framework studies	20
Table 2.1. Classification of metals and relevant DDG supplement	27
Table 3.1. Peacebuilding in settings of conflict and fragility – common theories of change	29
Table 5.1. Results dimensions and descriptions	50
Table 5.2. Results framework	50
Table 6.1. Monitoring vs. Evaluation, attribution vs. contribution	52
Table 6.2. Primary vs. secondary data sources	54
Table 6.3. Type of evaluation	58
Table 6.4. Ultimate outcome dimensions treated by evaluation	58
Table 6.5. Evaluation process indicators	58
Table 7.1. Evaluation, key questions	61
Table 7.2. Annex II Adverse Impact indicators	66
Table 7.3. SEC indicators	69
Table 7.4. Minerals trade indicators	70
Table 7.5. DDP indicators	72
Table 7.6. Incidents detected vs followed-up vs mitigated through each in-scope DDP	73
Table 7.7. Downstream Step 5 indicators	76
Table 7.8. Downstream supply chain actor classification	78
Table 7.9. Upstream Step 5 indicators	81
Table 7.10. Upstream supply chain actor classification	83
Table 7.11. Global DDG context indicators	85
Table 7.12. In-scope context profile domains	86
Table 7.13. Quantitative measures of DDP quality and scale	87
Table 7.14. Qualitative measures of DDP quality and scale	87
Table 7.15. Assessment related to hypothesis clusters	88
Table 7.16. Evaluation, further key questions	88
Table 7.17. Evaluation, longitudinal questions	89
Table 7.18. Evaluation Framework	90
Table 8.1. Key Monitoring questions	93
Table 8.2. Summary monitoring-indicators	93
Table 8.3. Monitoring indicators for Annex II Adverse Impact risks	94
Table 8.4. Monitoring indicators for Socio-Economic Conditions	96
Table 8.5. Monitoring indicators for in-scope CAHRA Contexts	97
Table 8.6. Monitoring Framework	98

Figures

Figure 1. Thematic scope of M&E Framework	15
Figure 4.1. Theory of change	37
Figure 4.2. Due diligence decision tree (ToC)	38
Figure 4.3. Immediate level outcomes (ToC)	40
Figure 4.4. Intermediate level outcomes (ToC)	41
Figure 4.5. Ultimate level outcomes (ToC)	42
Figure 4.6. DDP ultimate outcomes	42
Figure 5.1. Theory of Change linked to the results framework and to the hypotheses	49
Figure 6.1. Monitoring vs. evaluation	53
Figure 6.2. Attribution or contribution between levels of action	56
Figure 7.1. Assessment sections as related to the Theory of Change	64
Figure 7.2. Units of analysis	65
Figure 7.3. Due Diligence Programmes and relevant impacts	72
Figure 7.4. Company DD and purchasing modes	78
Figure 7.5. Company DD and purchasing modes	83

Acronyms and Abbreviations

3Т	Tin, Tungsten, Tantalum
3TG	Tin, Tungsten, Tantalum and Gold
ACLED	Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project
AO	Areas of Operation
ARM	Alliance for Responsible Mining
ASM	Artisanal and Small-scale Mining
CAHRAs	Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas
CCA	Causal Contribution Analysis
CFSP	Common Foreign and Security Policy
CMRT	Conflict Minerals Reporting Template (RMI)
coo	Country of Origin
CRAFT	Code of Risk-Mitigation for Artisanal and Small-Scale Mining Engaging in Formal Trade
CSO	Civil Society Organisation
DAC	Responsible Business Conduct
DALY	Disability-Adjusted Life Year
DD	Due Diligence
DDG	OECD Due Diligence Guidance on Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas
DDM	Due Diligence Minerals
DDP	Due Diligence Programme
DI	Development International e.V.
DMCC	Dubai Multi Commodities Centre
DRC	Democratic Republic of the Congo

EITI	Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative
e.g.	Exempli gratia
FCPA	Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (U.S.)
GAO	Government Accountability Office (U.S.)
GEM	General Elimination Methodology
GDP	Gross Domestic Product
GNI	Gross National Income
ННІ	Harvard Humanitarian Initiative
HIIK	Heidelberg Institute for International Conflict Research
HRW	Human Rights Watch
IAG	Informal Advisory Group
ICF	Inner City Fund
i.e.	ld est
IEP	Institute for Economics & Peace
ILO	International Labour Organization
IPIS	International Peace Information Service
KST	Kivu Security Tracker
KYC	Know Your Counterparty
LBMA	London Bullion Market Association
LME	London Metal Exchange
LSM	Medium and Large-scale Mining
M&E	Monitoring and Evaluation
MONUSCO	United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission (in the DRC)
NCPs	National Contact Points (OECD)
n.d.	not dated
NGO	Non-Governmental Organisation
non-DDM	non-Due Diligence Minerals

non-Due Diligence Minerals

- OECD Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
- **OEM** Original Equipment Manufacturer
- **OFAC** Office of Foreign Asset Control (U.S.)
- OHS Occupational Health & Safety
- **RBC** Responsible Business Conduct
- **RCOI** Reasonable Country of Origin Inquiry
- **RCT** Randomised Control Trial
- RJC Responsible Jewellery Council
- RMI Responsible Minerals Initiative
- SC Supply Chain
- SD Specialized Disclosure
- SEC Socio-Economic Conditions
- SIC Standard Industrial Classification
- SOR Smelter or Refiner
- S&P Standard & Poor's
- TOC Theory of Change
- TOR Terms of Reference
- UAE United Arab Emirates
- U.K. United Kingdom
- UN United Nations
- UNDP United Nations Development Programme
- UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund
- UNITAR United Nations Institute for Training and Research
 - U.S. United States of America
 - WGC World Gold Council
 - WGI Worldwide Governance Indicators

Overview

The OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas (DDG) recognises the private sector as a critical force and change agent that can influence the well-being of societies, and as bearing a particular responsibility when operating in or sourcing from conflict-affected and high-risk areas (CAHRAs). By conducting due diligence and making informed purchasing decisions, the private sector can avoid contributing to serious human rights abuses, curtail revenue to armed groups and organised crime, and avoid links with financial crime. It can also help countries and communities benefit from their natural resources.

As due diligence matures and grows to cover mineral supply chains across the globe, policymakers, stakeholders, and industry are looking for data to inform their decision-making. The application of this Monitoring and Evaluation Framework (M&E Framework) will improve understanding of how due diligence is being implemented and if it is helping to achieve the aims of the DDG — and, if not, why. Like most policy interventions, to date the results of due diligence in mineral supply chains appear mixed, with progress, shortcomings and ambiguous outcomes spread across multiple dimensions. This is where the real value of the M&E Framework lies; to make sense of the mechanisms by which the policy environment and uptake of due diligence bring about impacts, particularly in mineral producing countries and communities. The aim, in turn, is to generate actionable data that can help stakeholders scale up what's working and address what isn't.

How does the M&E approach work?

The M&E Framework uses a theory of change to articulate the process through which corporate uptake of the DDG affects the market for responsibly sourced minerals and, in turn, influences the prevalence of adverse impacts and socio-economic conditions in mining communities. The theory of change also includes contextual factors that may drive, hinder or otherwise influence the implementation of due diligence.

Figure 1. Thematic scope of M&E Framework



The framework relies on several studies to collect data for each part, or node, of the theory of change. For example:

- studies on *context* will collect information on regulatory developments or the level of informality in supply chains;
- studies on uptake will examine companies' implementation of specific due diligence practices;
- studies on the *market for responsible trade in minerals* will look at the performance of due diligence programmes and relative volumes of responsibly traded minerals;
- studies on *impacts* will aggregate data on the incidence of serious human rights abuses or armed conflict in producing countries, among many other indicators.

Comparing the results at each node will then enable investigation of the relationships between them. Each study outlines methodologies, indicators, and data sources to generate evidence-based conclusions.

It may not be possible to isolate and estimate the effect of the DDG on specific outcome dimensions with quantitative precision. The framework will, however, collect a significant amount of data that can affirm (or call into question) the theory of change and its underlying assumptions. The usefulness of the framework will emerge most saliently from the picture it will build of specific due diligence topics across the dimensions of the theory of change. Consider the issue of tax payments: The framework collects data on this topic at every node along the theory of change, starting with public financial management performance, through to companies' and due diligence programmes' transparency on tax payments, and finally to receipts by governments. Similarly, the framework helps infer relationships between different parts of the theory of change on issues as diverse as de-risking, opportunities in the formal economy and decent work deficits. The studies will therefore not only help identify where there are shortcomings with implementation, but also the most impactful points of entry for addressing such shortcomings and enhancing existing positive outcomes.

More promising, the level of detail of the framework's findings is projected to significantly improve over time, due both to the increased quality of corporate self-reporting necessitated by regulation and market requirements as well as the increased confidence made possible by data collected over multiple cycles. The framework will also allow for interesting comparisons to be made of implementation between different regions, for example, between producing countries with significant experience in implementation and those where companies are just beginning to conduct due diligence. Ultimately, through these distinct analytical lenses, the framework aims to provide actionable information for stakeholders:

- for policymakers to continue stitching together a global rules-based system for responsible mineral supply chains;
- for industry, market makers and exchanges to improve uptake of the DDG, and strengthen the incentives for doing so;
- and to empower civil society organisations with data that allows them to hold companies and governments accountable, ensure that due diligence is context-sensitive and help mineral-producing communities reap the benefits of improved governance of the sector.

How will the rollout work practically?

The OECD will supervise deployment of the framework in several selected countries and supply chains. Pursuant to its purpose of monitoring and evaluating implementation of the DDG, **the M&E Framework** has a global geographic scope and is applicable to all minerals. A means to select country-supply

16 |

chain pairs in which to deploy the framework is provided by the M&E framework's forthcoming companion handbook¹. The OECD will continue to liaise with stakeholders, in particular partner organisations, independent researchers, companies and industry associations collecting data on mineral supply chains, to promote a harmonized approach to impact measurement and address identified data gaps through bespoke studies as necessary.

Notes

¹ Deploying the Monitoring and Evaluation Framework for the OECD Due Diligence Guidance on Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas: A Handbook.

Glossary

The following operational definitions and typologies are applied in this document.

Armed groups: As per the definition of the OECD (2016: 66) DDG: "non-state armed groups or their affiliates who:

- illegally control mine sites or otherwise control transportation routes, points where minerals are traded and upstream actors in the supply chain; and/or
- illegally tax or extort money or minerals at points of access to mine sites, along transportation routes or at points where minerals are traded; and/or
- illegally tax or extort intermediaries, export companies or international traders."

Artisanal and Small-scale Mining (ASM): "Formal or informal mining operations with predominantly simplified forms of exploration, extraction, processing, and transportation. ASM is normally low capital intensive and uses high labour-intensive technology" (OECD, 2016: 65).

Attribution: The isolation and accurate assessment of "the particular contribution of an intervention, and ensuring that causality runs from the intervention to the outcome" (Leeuw and Vaessen, 2009: 21).

Chain-of-custody: A record of the sequence of entities which have custody of minerals as they move through a supply chain.

Conflict-affected and high-risk areas (CAHRAs): The OECD (2016: 66) characterises CAHRAs as "Areas identified by the presence of armed conflict, widespread violence, including violence generated by criminal networks, or other risks of serious and widespread harm to people. Armed conflict may take a variety of forms, such as a conflict of international or non-international character, which may involve two or more states, or may consist of wars of liberation, or insurgencies, civil wars. *High-risk areas* are those where there is a high risk of conflict or of widespread or serious abuses as defined in paragraph 1 of Annex II of the DDG. Such areas are often characterised by political instability or repression, institutional weakness, insecurity, collapse of civil infrastructure, widespread violence and violations of national or international law."

Contribution: Where it is not possible to isolate and accurately determine *attribution* between the outcome and an intervention (i.e. where it is not possible to quantitatively determine the degree/extent of causal attribution"), but one can make "chains of logical arguments that are verified" through a causal contribution analysis, one may use the term *contribution* (Leeuw and Vaessen, 2009: 19, 31).

Credible, independent 3rd party verifier: A qualified entity (which is not the producer nor the buyer), which validates that a given event, condition, or practice has or has not taken place in accordance with set standards.

Direct or indirect support to armed groups: "Direct or indirect support' to non-state armed groups or public or private security forces through the extraction, transport, trade, handling or export of [minerals] includes, but is not limited to, procuring minerals from, making payments to or otherwise

providing logistical assistance or equipment to, non-state armed groups, public or private security forces or their affiliates who:

- illegally control mine sites or otherwise control transportation routes, points where gold is traded and upstream actors in the supply chain; and/or
- illegally tax or extort money or gold at points of access to mine sites, along transportation routes or at points where gold is traded; and/or
- illegally tax or extort intermediaries, export companies or international traders" (OECD, 2016: 66).

Downstream: The actors positioned in supply chain segments following the smelter/refiner tier of the supply chain, up to and including original equipment manufacturers (OEMs), consumer-facing companies and retailers.

Due Diligence (DD): OECD-premised due diligence constitutes: "an on-going, proactive and reactive process through which companies can identify, prevent, mitigate and account for how they address their actual and potential adverse impacts as an integral part of business decision-making and risk management systems. Due diligence can help companies ensure they observe the principles of international law and comply with domestic laws, including those governing the illicit trade in minerals and United Nations sanctions" (OECD, 2016: 66-68).

A sub-category of DD is "Supply Chain Due Diligence," which the OECD defines as follows: "With specific regard to supply chain due diligence for responsible mineral sourcing, risk-based due diligence refers to the steps companies should take to identify, prevent and mitigate actual and potential adverse impacts and ensure that they respect human rights and do not contribute to conflict through their activities in the supply chain" (OECD, 2016: 70).

Due Diligence Minerals (DDM): Minerals that are a product of a DDP (as defined below).

Due Diligence Programme (DDP)²: At a minimum, a DDP is an initiative that invests in risk identification, mitigation and/or harm remediation and meets all of the criteria in the table below. Individual upstream company due diligence initiatives are in-scoped as DDPs for the purposes of this Framework if they feature the criteria set out in this typology. Measuring the quality of these in-scope DDPs is performed in Chapter 7.4, Section D.

#	DDP in-scoping criteria	Explanation
1.	Is comprised of at least one upstream mineral producing or trading actor.*	Engagement of the upstream, and mineral exploitation in particular, is a DDP focus.
2.	Leverages collective/collaborative action between actors party to the initiative.	Collective action creates synergies otherwise not exploited and is important for influencing supply chains.
3.	Makes and/or abides by a public commitment to conduct due diligence-related activities on at least one Annex II Adverse Impact	Alignment with the DDG, and targeting at least one of its Annex II adverse impacts is basic to in-scope DDPs.
4.	Tracks events and/or grievances ("incidents") at the mineral origin until point of export linked to one or more ANNEX II Adverse Impacts.	The identification of incidents at their point of origin is a prerequisite for effectively responding to risks.
5.	Manages and responds to risks by conducting corresponding mitigation measures and/or procedures as per the OECD DDG.	A commensurate reaction, premised on the DDG, informs the degree of DDG alignment.
6.	Consults stakeholders as part of the process to identify and follow up/mitigate incidents.	Stakeholder consultations enhances the ownership and accountability of the operation.

Table 1.1. Due Diligence Programme (DDP) criteria for M&E Framework studies

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

20 |

7.	Has a system of controls and transparency over the mineral supply chain in place, including of mineral trade and transactions, i.e. traceability or chain-of-custody systems.*	The best means of control and transparency within supply chains is a chain-of-custody system (see definition in Glossary). Without a robust chain-of custody system in place, the DDP is vulnerable to fraudulent misrepresentation of the origin of minerals among supply chain actors party to the initiative (fraud being a primary risk as per point 4 of Annex II).
8.	Has in-scope practices and outputs assessed through credible, independent 3rd party verification on a regular basis.*	Independent 3rd party verification enhances the credibility and legitimacy of the operation.

Note: *DDPs that are *not* involved in the sourcing or purchasing of minerals are exempted from criteria 1, 7, and 8. Source: Author's own work

Evaluation: The systematic collection, examination and analysis of information that pertains to the Theory of Change and the implementation outcomes (immediate, intermediate and ultimate). The results of an evaluation provide stakeholders with the information they need to determine whether the initiative is meeting its anticipated objectives.

Grievance mechanism: A "mechanism allowing any interested party (affected persons or whistleblowers) to voice concerns regarding the circumstances of mineral extraction, trade, handling and export in a conflict-affected and high-risk area. This will allow a company to be alerted of risks in its supply chain as to the problems in addition to the company fact and risk assessments" (OECD, 2016: 40 and 74).

Illegal practices: Conduct in contravention of the national laws in which entities are operating.

Leakage-in: The flow of non-DDM into supply chains designated as DDM.

Market actor: A commercial enterprise that extracts, produces, trades, or consumes in-scope minerals.

Medium and Large-scale Mining (LSM): "[M]ining operations that are not considered to be artisanal or small-scale mining" (OECD, 2016: 69).

Monitoring: "The continuous assessment of the intervention and its environment" (FORMIN, 2006: 31).

Non-Due Diligence Minerals (non-DDM): Minerals extracted from CAHRAs that have not been verified whether or to what extent they contributed to human rights violations (Annex II Adverse Impacts, paragraph 1) and/or funded armed groups (Annex II Adverse Impacts, remaining paragraphs), i.e. do not have *Due Diligence Minerals* status.

Upstream: The supply chain links from point of extraction (ASM, LSM) to and including the smelter or refiner (SOR). This includes miners (artisanal and small-scale enterprises or medium and large-scale mining companies), local traders or exporters from the country of origin, transporters, international traders of mined or recyclable metals and refiners.

Traceability: The ability to query and verify the history, location, or application of an item by means of documented, recorded identification. According to the DDG, at a minimum, the following information is required:

- mine of mineral origin;
- quantity and dates of extraction;
- locations where minerals are consolidated, traded or processed;
- all taxes, fees, royalties or other payments made to governmental officials for the purposes of extraction, trade, transport and export of minerals;
- all taxes and other payments made to public or private security forces or other
- armed groups;
- identification of all actors in the upstream supply chain;
- transportation routes.

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

Notes

22 |

² The typology of Due Diligence Programmes in this Glossary is offered for the exclusive purpose of this M&E Framework, and does not supersede or alter in any way the OECD methodology to assess the alignment of institutionalised mechanisms and industry programmes with the OECD DDG (2018c). Programmes that have been independently assessed to be partially or fully aligned with the DDG in line with the Alignment Assessment methodology of the OECD would automatically be considered a DDP for the purposes of this M&E Framework.

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

1. Objectives and Development of the M&E Framework

1.1. M&E Framework Objectives

This M&E Framework puts forward a hypothetical mechanism through which the uptake of the DDG could affect change in mineral markets and influence producer conditions in CAHRAs. Further, the Framework offers methods to measure the underlying phenomena in order to substantiate or reject the proposed hypotheses. To this end, it defines relevant concepts and key terms, identifies indicators to be applied, as well as existing datasets from which to draw. It also addresses the question of impact attributable to the DDG.

This M&E Framework is accompanied by a handbook ("Deploying the OECD Due Diligence Guidance Monitoring and Evaluation Framework: A practical handbook"), which provides details on how this Framework is best implemented. The Handbook notably features a means to select CAHRAs, minerals, and industry sectors, in order to operationalise this Framework.

1.2. M&E Framework Development

The steps pursued in the development of this M&E Framework were four-fold:

- TOR: The development of this M&E Framework was premised on the OECD's Terms of Reference (TOR), which involved extensive stakeholder input over a period of 18 months. Further guidance was received by the OECD's Secretariat along each critical step of the M&E Framework's development.
- Advisory group consultations and dialectic: From the outset and along the main milestones, the specifications and parameters of this M&E Framework were discussed and critiqued by the *Informal Advisory Group*, a group of academic and civil society representatives, as well as OECD representatives. Their input was incorporated at each main iteration.
- Literature review (precedents): Leading (economic) theory was applied to the matter at hand, including system theory, game theory, and literature specific to the issue of minerals associated with conflict and adverse impacts. Also, the basic characteristics home to minerals markets were considered. In addition, other precedents involving the measurement of policy implementation were considered. Relevant literature is discussed throughout this Framework.
- **Design and application**: Last, upon being operationalised, the research methods, guiding specifications, parameters and indicators were tested through a case study (see Handbook), providing an example of how this M&E Framework is to be applied.

2. OECD Due Diligence Guidance

Ten years have passed since the OECD Due Diligence Guidance on Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas ("DDG") was first adopted in May 2011 by OECD members and non-member Adherents to the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Guidelines.

The DDG is addressed to companies active in mineral supply chains, and calls on them to carry out comprehensive due diligence through a 5-step framework to avoid contributing to serious human rights abuses, conflict financing and other forms of financial crimes through their extractive and sourcing practices. The DDG is intended to be used by any company (potentially) sourcing minerals from conflict-affected and high-risk areas (CAHRAs). The DDG emphasises a progressive approach and encourages companies to stay engaged and mitigate risks instead of avoiding them, except in specific circumstances outlined by the DDG in which the severity of the risk precludes remaining engaged, or in which risk mitigation is not feasible or has failed.

2.1. Five steps of Due Diligence

The DDG (OECD, 2016) sets out the following five-step framework for carrying out due diligence:

- **Step 1:** Establish strong company management systems
- Step 2: Identify and assess risks in the supply chain
- Step 3: Design and implement a strategy to respond to identified risks
- Step 4: Carry out independent third-party audit of smelter/refiner's due diligence practices
- Step 5: Report annually on supply chain due diligence

Annex II Adverse Impacts

Annex II includes a model policy a company would adopt if it sources minerals from, or itself operates in, "conflict-affected and high-risk areas." At its core are "significant adverse impacts", "associated with extracting, trading, handling and exporting minerals from conflict-affected and high-risk areas" (OECD, 2016: 20):

- 1. Serious abuses associated with extraction, transport or trade of minerals:
- torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment;
- forced or compulsory labour;
- worst forms of child labour;
- gross human rights violations / widespread sexual violence;

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

• war crimes / serious violations of international humanitarian law / crimes against humanity / genocide.

2. Direct or indirect support to non-state armed groups, that:

- illegally control mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs;
- illegally tax or extort money or minerals at points of access to mine sites, transportation routes and/or trading hubs;
- illegally tax or extort intermediaries, export companies or international traders.

3. Public or private security forces

- Direct or indirect support to public or private security forces who illegally control mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs;
- Use of public or private security forces other than to protect and maintain rule of law for mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs;
- Public or private security forces not engaged in accordance with the Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights;
- Adverse impacts on vulnerable groups related the presence of public and/or private security forces.

4. Bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation of the origin of minerals

• Bribery or disguise of mineral origin, misrepresentation of taxes, fees, and royalties related to any form of mineral extraction, handling, transport and export.

5. Money laundering

• Reasonable risk of the presence of money laundering related to extraction, trade, handling, transport and export of minerals.

6. Non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments

• Taxes, fees and royalties related to mineral extraction, trade and export are not paid appropriately and disclosed.

For the first and second set of adverse impacts, the company commits itself, as soon as the company's due diligence identifies such a risk, to "neither tolerate nor by any means profit from, contribute to, assist with or facilitate the commission by any party of" and to an immediate cessation of sourcing activities (OECD, 2016: 20). For the remainder of the impacts, a company commits itself to immediate mitigation strategies in a time-bound manner while supply chain commerce continues.

DDG scope and the Supplements

The 3rd edition of the DDG (v. 2016) clarifies that the DDG indeed is applicable to all extracted minerals. In the absence of a dedicated Supplement for a specific mineral/metal, companies should apply the recommendations of the relevant Supplement of the DDG, as per Annex I. For industrial and minor metals, companies should refer to the Supplement on 3Ts. For precious and platinum group metals, companies should refer to the Supplement on Gold. Where one or more Supplement recommendations are not applicable to a company's supply chain because of the way the mineral/metal is produced or traded, companies should explain and publicly disclose why.

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

26 |

Table 2.1. Classification of metals and relevant DDG supplement

Minerals/metals	DDG supplement
Precious and platinum group metals, precious stones (e.g. gold, iridium, osmium, palladium, platinum, rhodium, ruthenium, silver, diamonds, jade, rubies)	Supplement on Gold
Industrial and minor metals (e.g. tin, tungsten, tantalum, bauxite, copper, lead, zinc, nickel, iron, molybdenum, cobalt, manganese, antimony, vanadium, titanium, lithium, chromium, lanthanum)	Supplement on Tin, Tantalum and Tungsten

Note: This table is not exhaustive as to the scope of minerals covered. The DDG is applicable to all minerals, including energetic mineral. Source: Author's own work

3. Typology of peacebuilding interventions

Addressing the private sector, the DDG provides a due diligence sourcing standard. To place this policy "intervention" in context, a peacebuilding framework "Evaluating Peacebuilding Activities in Settings of Conflict and Fragility," is offered by the OECD (2012). It allows the DDG's aims to be placed in the relevant typology on the various types of peacebuilding interventions.

In particular, three "theories of change" highlighted in the typology have direct relevance to the approach taken by the DDG and the Theory of Change of this M&E Framework.

Table 3.1. Peacebuilding in settings of confl	ict and fragility – common theories of change
---	---

Theory of Change	Examples of methods
Individual change: If we transform the consciousness, attitudes, behaviours and skills of many individuals, we will create a critical mass of people who will advocate peace effectively.	Individual change through training, personal transformation or consciousness-raising workshops or processes; dialogues and encounter groups; trauma healing.
Healthy relationships and connections: Strong relationships are a necessary ingredient for peacebuilding. If we can break down isolation, polarisation, division, prejudice and stereotypes between/among groups, we will enable progress on key issues.	Processes of intergroup dialogue; networking; relationship- building processes; joint efforts and practical programmes on substantive problems.
Withdrawal of the resources for war: Wars require vast amounts of material (weapons, supplies, transport, etc.) and human capital. If we can interrupt the supply of people and goods to the war-making system, it will collapse and peace will become possible.	Campaigns aimed at cutting off funds and national budgets for war; conscientious objection and/or resistance to military service; international arms control; arms (and other) embargoes and boycotts.
Reduction of violence: If we reduce the levels of violence perpetrated by combatants and/or their representatives, we will increase the chances of bringing security and peace.	Ceasefires; creation of zones of peace; withdrawal or retreat from direct engagement; introduction of peacekeeping forces and interposition; observation missions; accompaniment efforts; promotion of non-violent methods for achieving political, social and economic ends; reform of security sector institutions (military, police, justice system/ courts, prisons).
Social justice: If we address the underlying issues of injustice, oppression/exploitation, threats to identity and security, and peoples' sense of injury/victimisation, it will reduce the drivers of conflict and open up space for peace.	Long-term campaigns for social and structural change; truth and reconciliation processes; changes in social institutions, laws, regulations, and economic systems.
Good governance: Peace is secured by establishing stable and reliable social institutions that guarantee democracy, equity, justice, and the fair allocation of resources.	New constitutional and governance arrangements and entities; power-sharing structures; development of human rights, rule of law, anti-corruption; establishment of democratic, equitable economic structures; economic development; democratisation; elections and election monitoring; increased participation and access to decision making.
Political elites: If we change the political calculus and perception of interests of key political (and other) leaders, they will take the necessary steps to bring peace.	Raise the costs and reduce the benefits for political elites of continuing war and increase the incentives for peace; engage active and influential constituencies in favour of

	peace; withdraw international support/ funding for warring parties.
Grassroots mobilisation: "When the people lead, the leaders will follow." If we mobilise enough opposition to war, political leaders will be forced to bring peace.	Mobilise grassroots groups to either oppose war or to advocate positive action; use of the media; non-violent direct action campaigns; education and mobilisation effort; organising advocacy groups; dramatic or public events to raise consciousness.
Peace agreements/accords: Some form of political settlement is a prerequisite to peace – we must support a negotiation process among key parties to the violence.	Official negotiations among representatives; civil society dialogues to support negotiations; track 1½ or 2 dialogue among influential persons.
Economic action: People make personal decisions, and decision makers make policy decisions based on a system of rewards and incentives and punishment and sanctions that are essentially economic in nature. If we can change the economies associated with war making, we can bring peace.	Use of government or financial institutions to change supply and demand dynamics; control incentive and reward systems; boycotts and embargoes.
Public attitudes: War and violence are partly motivated by prejudice, misperceptions, and intolerance of difference. We can promote peace by using the media (television and radio) to change public attitudes and build greater tolerance in society.	TV and radio programmes that promote tolerance; modelling tolerant behaviour; symbolic acts of solidarity/unity; dialogue among groups in conflict, with subsequent publicity.
Transitional justice: Societies that have experienced deep trauma and social dislocation need a process for handling grievances, identifying what happened, and holding perpetrators accountable. Addressing these issues will enable people to move on to reconstruct a peaceful and prosperous society.	Truth and reconciliation commissions; criminal prosecutions and war crimes tribunals; reparations; community reconciliation processes; traditional rites and ceremonies; institutional reforms.
Community reintegration: If we enable displaced people (IDPs/refugees) to return to their homes and live in relative harmony with their neighbours, we will contribute to security and economic recovery.	Negotiation and problem solving to enable returns; intergroup dialogue; ex-combatant community engagement; processes for handling land claims; trauma healing.
Culture of peace: If we transform cultural and societal norms, values and behaviours to reject violence, support dialogue and negotiation, and address the fundamental causes of the conflict, we can develop the long-term conditions for peace.	Peace education; poverty eradication; reduction of social inequalities; promotion of human rights; ensuring gender equality; fostering democratic participation; advancing tolerance; enhancing the free flow of information and knowledge; reducing the production of and traffic in arms.

Source: OECD (2012)

3.1. Withdrawal of the resources for war

Cutting off funds for war is an effective peacebuilding intervention. Noting that the duration of conflict was, at the turn of the millennium, "more than double that of conflicts that started prior to 1980," Collier et al. (2003) offer a number of explanations, inter alia:

- "Rebel groups can generate revenues and purchase armaments."
- "Rebellions have gradually changed their character, becoming less political and more commercial."
- "Violence entrepreneurs, whether primarily political or primarily commercial, may gain from war to such an extent that they cannot credibly be compensated sufficiently to accept peace."
- "Those who see themselves as extortionists benefit from the absence of the rule of law in areas they control."

Illustrating point 3 in particular, and partially explaining how internal armed conflict is perpetuated, Vogel and Stearns (2018: 2) observe that national "political and military elites have become increasingly invested in conflict, rendering it an end in itself." Further, "for a narrow elite" internal conflict became "deeply functional," to the extent that instead of "promoting cohesion and discipline, the government

has perceived its security apparatus primarily as a means for distributing patronage, only occasionally prioritizing stability" (ibid).

The scenario of exogenously withdrawing the resources for war in a given CAHRA, to apply game theory, may be best characterised through a public-goods game. A public good, e.g. national defence or police service, is characterised by two conditions: (1) non-rivalry (a good, once consumed, does not reduce the amount available for others), (2) non-excludability (in which it is not possible to provide a good without it being possible for others to benefit). Firms signing onto due diligence generate positive externalities and, thus, is undersupplied in equilibrium. By punishing and rewarding actors through a carrot and stick approach towards due diligence (that amplifies the benefits of participation or, equivalently, the costs of non-compliance), national and international standard-setting regimes can change behaviour that results in a "shift" to a more virtuous equilibrium.

Considering that an estimated 5,000 mining and trading companies – representing 3.4% of the Group of 8 (G8) firms – account for 94.6% of the total number of traders in minerals on which no due diligence has been conducted (non-DDM) in the G8, a relatively finite group of companies would need to be persuaded to comply.³ If these ca. 5,000 firms, located upstream in the minerals supply chain, could be prevented from trading in so-called "conflict minerals" (Mizuno, Ohnishi and Watanabe, 2016: 13), the flow of such minerals could almost be eliminated within the G8. Mizuno et al. conclude: "When these firms refuse to buy conflict minerals from their suppliers, the supply chains of many intermediaries which are positioned upstream suffer."

Conversely, if even a fraction of the world's trading and consuming companies were to act as opportunistic minerals buyers without conducting due diligence (DD), the business model of those selling non-DDM would continue to be viable, and business transactions with armed groups and organised crime would continue to occur. In that sense, an overwhelming majority of firms would need to be stag hunters in order for the trade in non-DDM to become non-viable and non-lucrative (Skyrms, 2001).

As per the DDG, pre-competitive or implicit cooperation is necessary to identify and economically "isolate" non-DDM before or after entering the market. Yet, as direct communication between perfect or near-perfect competitors would in most jurisdictions equate to anti-trust violations, such "cooperation" would exist only if either coordinated through third parties or in the form of common policies, e.g. agreements not to procure minerals that have not undergone sufficient due diligence. The supply chain knock-on effects are considerable and not to be underestimated.

3.2. Economic action

Changing supply and demand dynamics fostered through companies' sourcing decisions is furthermore noted by the OECD as an effective peacebuilding intervention. Indeed, the DDG expects companies to use their leverage with suppliers to improve conditions of extraction and trade, and ultimately to disengage in the most harmful circumstances, or once other mitigation options are exhausted as per Annex II of the DDG.⁴

One discretionary lever the DDG ascribes to companies concerns the terms of supplier contracts. Contract theory is used to find theoretical ways to motivate agents to take appropriate actions, and this Framework is mindful of typical situations, e.g. adverse selection and signalling scenarios. Applied to the context of minerals, due diligence data collection and supplier engagement are ways to counteract the common information asymmetry germane to markets, and in doing so reduce the potential for adverse selection (in which the principal is not informed about a certain characteristic of the agent at the time the contract is written). With the act of "signalling," one party credibly conveys information about itself to the other party. In the context of non-DDM, an actor operating in traditionally opaque markets

might employ signalling, notably by obtaining a 3rd party audit or certificates that provide some form of assurance in the veracity of the company's claim.

Most mineral supply chain structures are shaped like an hourglass, with the number of actors progressively decreasing from mine to SOR, only to increase again after the SOR level and moving further downstream. As the SOR level represents a control point with bundled purchasing power, downstream due diligence efforts and assurance programmes such as the London Bullion Market Association (LBMA) and the Responsible Minerals Initiative (RMI) have honed in on this supply chain tier. These assurance programmes then issue whitelists of SORs that pass audits and belong to the program. The existence of blacklists would be equally important from a standpoint of impact, and containing the flow of non-Due Diligence/non-audited minerals.

3.3. Culture of peace

As set out in the Foreword of the DDG, the Guidance is intended to cultivate transparent mineral supply chains and sustainable corporate engagement in the mineral sector with a view to enabling countries to benefit from their mineral resources in addition to preventing the extraction and trade of minerals from becoming a source of insecurity.

Justification for such interventions is provided by empirical studies investigating the determinants of political violence, that generally find a positive association between poverty and the probability of conflict (Collier and Hoeffler, 2004; Fearon and Laitin, 2003; Hegre and Sambanis, 2006). Findings have shown that in countries with abundant natural resources and relatively low rates of economic growth, social development and political stability, violent conflict erupts or persists, described as the "paradox of plenty" (Bruch, 2016). The presence of valuable minerals in a context of conflict effectively fans the flames: Empirical research conducted for the African region found that the higher the mineral value, the more likely it will attract the attention of armed groups. Conducting a meta-analysis of natural experiments that use difference-in-difference designs to estimate the causal effect of international commodity price changes on armed conflict. This finding is notably echoed by Stoop, Verpoorten and van der Windt, (2019), who find that an "exogenous rise in the value of ASM sites leads to increases in battles, attacks against civilians and looting, indicating competition between rapacious armed groups."

Besides armed conflict, serious hostility, tension and abuses can also emerge from the displacement of artisanal and small-scale mining (ASM) by large-scale—or industrial—mining (LSM) (Stoop, Verpoorten and van der Windt, 2019). Given the empirical linkages between scarcity and conflict, it is concerning that some due diligence programmes have produced "ambiguous" outcomes that "threaten an informal ASM sector already in jeopardy" (Vogel, Musamba and Radley, 2018: 1). Similarly, an investigation honing in on mining reindustrialisation involving a gold mine in the South Kivu Province of the DRC, found that "despite generating a 25–fold increase in productivity," there was no "significant wage growth for most industrial workers, compared to the wages earned in artisanal mining" (Radley, 2020; 1). Furthermore, due to the "displacement of artisanal mining to more marginal deposits," ASM employment had fallen 50%, and mining wages had decreased by around 40% (ibid).

The above examples highlight how fostering a culture of peace is linked to the social and economic context of producing communities. Indeed, doing so effectively in the mining sector may include interventions that explicitly aim to promote inclusive economic outcomes and actively promote human rights and gender equality.

On gender equality in particular, stakeholders spanning governments, the private sector and civil society acknowledge that empowering women and girls is the best way to achieve positive economic and

32 |

inclusive social development outcomes. The Stakeholder Statement on Implementing Gender-Responsive Due Diligence and ensuring the human rights of women in Mineral Supply Chains adopted at the OECD Forum on Responsible Mineral Supply Chains commits stakeholders to implement and support gender-responsive due diligence, and to provide equitable opportunity for women to participate in and benefit from the sector (OECD, 2019).

Aside from the benefits of greater peace and stability for economic welfare, some due diligence interventions are designed to provide enhanced economic opportunity in the formal sector and, as a result, may improve governments' ability to mobilise revenue. Depending on their approach, DDPs may also affect the terms and conditions on which minerals are traded, and can therefore have economic consequences for mining communities. Policies – whether governmental or by DDPs or individual companies – that produce scarcity, poverty and inequality, run counter to the objectives of the DDG, and justify the inclusion of socio-economic conditions in the ultimate outcome level of this Framework.

Notes

³ Using Standard & Poor's (S&P) Capital IQ data, and crunching 60 billion pairs of firms, Mizuno et al. mapped the entire supply chains of 423,024 of the world's major incorporated firms. They found that 80% of the world's firms are connected to any other business via six customers or suppliers (Mizuno, Ohnishi and Watanabe, 2016).

⁴ To cite an example of a company taking such action, Apple (2020) reported that it had removed 123 smelters or refiners located in its extant supply chains since 2009.

4. Theory of change

A Theory of Change (TOC) is a "*theory of how and why an initiative works*" (The Center for Theory of Change Inc, 2019). At the onset of an M&E endeavour, however, a TOC comprises a set of hypotheses, which, once tested and accepted, may deserve the label "theory" in the scientific sense.

This TOC thus details the hypothesised mechanism through which corporate uptake of the DDG may have an on-the-ground effect. Grounding the TOC in an analysis of both the context of the intervention and the role of the target audience of the DDG ensures the plausibility of achieving the impact outlined in the TOC, and the extent to which this hypothesised impact is realistic.

4.1. Assumptions

Each stage of the anticipated change pathway is associated with a series of assumptions that were identified during the development of the TOC. Since assumptions can change over time, the illustration of the TOC does not include any specific identified assumption. The initial list of assumptions includes the following.

Assumption #1: Corporate purchasing power in supply chains may encourage the formation of legal, formal, inclusive markets if exercised responsibly, or conversely can produce the opposite if wielded indiscriminately.

Assumption #2: In the context of CAHRAs, conflict is not caused, per se, by the trade in minerals⁵. Rather, such conflict is sustained or exacerbated by indiscriminate purchasing of minerals originating from CAHRAs.

Assumption #3: Minerals sourced from a CAHRA will likely be exposed to one or more of the risks identified in Annex II.

Assumption #4: In the context of the Information Age and the 4th industrial revolution, the accurate verification of mineral provenance and extraction conditions and context is technologically feasible.

Assumption #5: Buyers for non-DDM will be present. For many minerals, there is also a domestic market. The difficulty of curtailing the flow of illegal goods is illustrated by drug smuggling. One can therefore not realistically reduce the possibility of the sale of minerals funding armed groups to 0%. However, one can, through collaborative efforts, bring down (international) demand for non-DDM on the part of formal, legal commerce and thus also drive down the price of non-DDM relative to DDM (through less demand).

Assumption #6: The degree to which due diligence is executed in line with the DDG, at the individual market actor level, will be reflected in that market actor's public documents, including relevant policies and DDG-informed reporting.

Assumption #7: To varying degrees, upstream and downstream actors exercise responsibility in the market by differentiating between suppliers based on their DDG-premised due diligence performance. In doing so ("responsible purchasing"), they influence, at an aggregate level, demand for the various mineral sources.

Assumption #8: If companies do not empirically demonstrate that they are taking necessary action concerning their purchasing decisions, they are presumed to be effectively avoiding their responsibility with regard to Annex II Adverse Impacts.

Assumption #9: Through multi-stakeholder action, in line with DDG Step 3 (OECD 2016): "Design and implement a strategy to respond to identified risks," through multi-stakeholder action market actors can effectively pool information, resources and systems, and so achieve efficiency effects (e.g. by joining associations and supporting initiatives that address the issues at hand)⁶.

Assumption #10: The more DDM flowing out of CAHRAs, the less opportunity there is for mining operations to fund armed groups and organized crime (causing Annex II Adverse Impacts). Improved production and trade practices – reflected through the geographic expansion of due diligence programmes in the upstream – will translate into fewer minerals being sold with the potential to benefit armed groups.

Assumption #11: Private sector action, properly implementing the DDG, is able to curtail revenue flowing to armed groups. According to supply and demand dynamics, a reduced demand for non-DDM would depress their prices, and thus reduce the revenue potentially benefitting armed groups.

Assumption #12: Both DDM and non-DDM are currently traded (the trade in DDM does not equal 0). Viable DDPs exist.

Assumption #13: For the sake of the TOC model, we assume that the total amount of minerals produced is constant – i.e. any increase/decrease in DDM is 100% offset by a decrease/increase in non-DDM. In reality, however, that is not necessarily the case, especially in the context of dynamic markets in which ASM operates.

Assumption #14: While the DDG mainly targets company actions and behaviours related to minerals flowing out of CAHRAs, the well-being of miners and their communities is also referenced⁷. Also, since relevant literature provides empirical evidence between socio-economic conditions (SEC) and the potential for conflict, the SEC of miners and their communities are considered in this Framework.

36 |

4.2. Framework

Figure 4.1. Theory of change



Source: Author's own work

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

Initial Conditions

DDG implementation, at the company level, would involve following its stipulated five Steps. Carrying out robust due diligence is a precondition to identify and mitigate negative conditions associated with the extraction and trade of minerals to be purchased as per Annex II. Conversely, the model includes the possibility that a company may not conduct due diligence (a).

Figure 4.2. Due diligence decision tree (ToC)



Source: Author's own work.

Due diligence on specific minerals to be purchased would lead to bifurcation (b) or (c). Each of these conditions is informed by Annex II of the DDG, paragraphs 1 and 3. These first and second adverse impacts – i.e. 1. Serious abuses associated with extraction, transport or trade of minerals, and 2. Direct or indirect support to non-state armed groups – are prioritised in the sense that they "prompt immediate disengagement" (c). This latter condition itself is expected to not further negative conditions related to Annex II (x). If, however, the conditions as spelled out in paragraphs 1 and 3 are absent, the company proceeds with (d) through (h).

Immediate level outcomes

As per the DDG, down- and up-stream actors have a central role to play in either not sourcing – or sourcing with special care – minerals linked to Annex II Adverse Impacts.

The myriad of companies in minerals-based supply chains make daily decisions to engage with, disengage from, or suspend operations with specific suppliers and supply chains or to invest in risk

38 |

mitigation or harm reduction in line with the DDG. Conversely, they may simply ignore the risks or not take DDG-informed action.

Assessing this behaviour allows one to categorise companies according to their DD practices. The following six basic actor types are featured in the ToC:

- No Due Diligence: The company provided no evidence of OECD-premised due diligence.
- **De-risking**: The company stated they (a) avoided engaging in, doing business in, or sourcing from certain countries, or (b) avoided engaging with or sourcing from certain production types (e.g. ASM).
- **Unconditional purchasing**: The company indicated that while they carried out some DD, they did not assess conditions for purchases of minerals or intermediate forms. Further, the company did not indicate that, if sourcing from CAHRAs, its supply chains exclusively purchased DDM.
- **Non-purchase engagement**: The company indicated they responsibly disengaged their supply chains from CAHRAs when they found conditions as per Annex II paragraphs 1 and 3, but invested in harm reduction and/or risk mediation.
- *Partial risk management*: The company indicated that they purchased minerals (or intermediate forms) on condition of source material associated with a Due Diligence Programme (DDP), but did not engage further.⁸
- **Enhanced risk management**: The company indicated that they (a) responsibly disengaged their supply chains from a given CAHRA when they found conditions as per Annex II paragraphs 1 and 3, (b) prudently engaged their supply chains in conditions according to paragraphs 10 and 14, and (c) engaged their supply chains across a spectrum of risk management actions:

Figure 4.3. Immediate level outcomes (ToC)



Source: Author's own work.

Downstream

- use of leverage
- contract conditions
- capacity-building of suppliers
- grievance mechanisms
- direct engagement on Annex II-cited phenomena
- DDP participation and/or provision of financial support to DDPs

Upstream

- on-the-ground risk assessments
- capacity-building
- ASM formalisation
- child labour remediation
- engaging multi-stakeholder efforts to assist vulnerable populations
- tracking and disclosing payments to governments
- formalising security arrangements
- DDP participation

DDG-aligned risk mitigation and harm reduction activities are thus complemented by DDG-inspired proactive engagement that may enhance positive impacts on miners and their communities.⁹

Intermediate level outcomes

Individual company-level procurement decisions at the micro level to mitigate, suspend, disengage, or engage, will, at the macro level, be reflected, *ceteris paribus*, in the demand and supply for *Due Diligence Minerals*, i.e. minerals that have originated from a DDP.

Purchasing through mining operations and associated chain-of-custody systems that have undergone a robust responsible sourcing and due diligence process is an effective way for companies to *empirically* demonstrate that they sourced from a CAHRA in accordance with Annex II of the DDG. The Framework tallies DDM volumes and ratios of incident resolution, per mineral and per CAHRA, to obtain aggregate-level values. The M&E Framework thus yields empirical measures of the degree of due diligence. If these values are low, one may conclude that a critical mass of due diligence is not evidenced.

Figure 4.4. Intermediate level outcomes (ToC)



Source: Author's own work.

Ultimate level outcomes

At the ultimate outcome level of the TOC, there are two categories: the first focuses on the private sector's effect on the conditions highlighted in ANNEX II, and the second concerns relevant actions that affect socio-economic conditions (SEC) for miners and mining communities.

Figure 4.5. Ultimate level outcomes (ToC)

Private sector's effect <u>on adverse impacts</u> <u>of Annex II</u> (serious human rights violations and/or direct/indirect support of armed groups and criminal networks)

Private sector's effect on <u>socio-economic</u> <u>conditions</u> for miners and mining communities

Figure 4.5 below breaks down the particular impacts featured in the TOC, 12 individual Annex II impacts and 3 SEC impacts. In sum, the private sector's effective implementation of the DDG would hypothetically result in the reduction of its active contribution to Annex II Adverse Impacts. Moreover, the more widely and conscientiously the DDG is implemented by private sector actors, the more substantial its positive impact across ultimate-level outcomes.

Figure 4.6. DDP ultimate outcomes



Source: Author's own work

4.3. Hypotheses

Since the stated Theory of Change is initially untested, it is therefore a fully hypothetical mechanism at the outset. The TOC is to be validated through hypothesis-premised assessments as laid out in this Framework, while no validation of assumptions is proposed. In other words, the hypotheses are tested through the conduct of related assessments underpinning the M&E Framework. Linkages between featured elements will be consequently explored and subsequent adjustments proposed if need be.

Figure 4.7. Hypotheses



Source: Author's own work

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021
On an individual mineral basis, the following (null) hypotheses positions are taken. Should the required research called for in this M&E Framework determine that any hypothesis ought to be rejected, alternative hypotheses are proposed (see Handbook).

Hypothesis Cluster 1 (Due Diligence Minerals Demand)

IF a critical mass of companies purchases minerals on condition of DDP participation, but without other DDG-related conditions (m),

or

IF a critical mass of companies proceeds with mineral purchases under conditions and/or risk mitigation actions fully in line with the DDG (including DDP participation) (n),

THEN demand for Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs will rise, ceteris paribus.

Conversely:

IF a critical mass of companies declines to purchase minerals and completely disengage (de-risking) (k),

and/or

IF a critical mass of companies proceeds with mineral purchases without conditions despite evidence of Annex II Adverse Impact risks (I),

THEN demand, for Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs will fall, ceteris paribus.

Hypothesis Cluster 2 (Due Diligence Minerals Supply)

IF demand for Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs rises,

THEN the quantity of *Due Diligence Minerals* from CAHRAs supplied will consequently also rise over the long run (more DDPs, larger scale) (q),

AND there will be more market access for *Due Diligence Minerals* (p), *ceteris paribus*.

Conversely:

IF demand for Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs falls,

THEN the quantity of *Due Diligence Minerals* from CAHRAs supplied will consequently fall over the long run (fewer DDPs, smaller scale) (q),

AND, there will be less market access for Due Diligence Minerals (p), ceteris paribus.

Hypothesis Cluster 3 (Annex II Impacts)

IF the supply of Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs rises (r),

or

IF there is a critical mass of private sector engagement that fosters capacity and formalisation (enhanced risk management) (s),

THEN the private sector will make a *positive* difference on the adverse impacts of ANNEX II, *ceteris paribus*.

Conversely:

If the supply of Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs falls (t),

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

46 |

and

IF there is an absence of private sector engagement that fosters capacity and formalisation (enhanced risk management) (s),

THEN the private sector will make a *negative* difference on the adverse impacts of ANNEX II, *ceteris paribus*.

Hypothesis Cluster 4 (SEC Impacts)

IF the supply of Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRA rises (u),

or

IF there is a critical mass of private sector engagement that fosters capacity and formalisation (enhanced risk management) (w),

THEN the private sector will make a *positive* difference on socio-economic conditions of miners and mining communities, *ceteris paribus*.

Conversely:

IF the supply of Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs falls (v),

and

IF there is an absence of private sector engagement that fosters capacity and formalisation (enhanced risk management) (w),

THEN the private sector will make a negative difference on socio-economic conditions of miners and mining communities, *ceteris paribus*.

Hypothesis Cluster 5 (Global Context)

IF the global demand for in-scope minerals rises,

THEN that will result in increased demand for *Due Diligence Minerals* from CAHRAs, *ceteris paribus*.

Conversely:

IF the global demand for in-scope minerals falls,

Then that will result in decreased demand for Due Diligence Minerals from CAHRAs, ceteris paribus.

Hypothesis Cluster 6 (CAHRA Context)

IF the prevalence of ANNEX II Adverse Impacts in a CAHRA decreases significantly,

or

IF the business and operating environment in a CAHRA improves significantly,

THEN that will result in increased demand for *Due Diligence Minerals* from that CAHRA, *ceteris paribus*. *Conversely:*

IF the prevalence of ANNEX II Adverse Impacts in a CAHRA increases significantly,

or

IF the business and operating environment in a CAHRA worsens significantly,

Then that will result in decreased demand for Due Diligence Minerals from that CAHRA, ceteris paribus.

Notes

⁵ Findings have shown that in countries with abundant natural resources and relatively low rates of economic growth, social development and political stability, violent conflict erupts or persists, described as the "paradox of plenty" (Bruch, 2016). The presence of valuable minerals in a context of conflict effectively fans the flames: Empirical research conducted for the African region found that the higher the mineral value, the more likely it will attract the attention of armed groups. Conducting a meta-analysis of natural experiments that use difference-in-difference designs to estimate the causal effect of international commodity price changes on armed conflict," Blair, Christensen and Rudkin (2020) find that price increases in labour-intensive (capital-intensive) and lootable commodities prevent (provoke) conflict. Specifically with respect to ASM, increases for artisanally mined commodities (principally, gold and diamonds) raise the likelihood of armed civil conflict.

This finding is notably echoed by Stoop, Verpoorten and van der Windt, (2019), who find that an "exogenous rise in the value of ASM sites leads to increases in battles, attacks against civilians and looting, indicating competition between rapacious armed groups." Berman et al. (2014: 1) observe that "secessionist insurgencies are more likely in mining areas," and that "the appropriation of a mining area by a group increases the probability that this group perpetrates future violence elsewhere." Bates (2008) argues that governments can use force to either protect or prey upon their citizens: Whether a government functions as a guardian or a warlord largely depends on: (1) public revenues, (2) the presence of natural resources, and (3) the benefits from predation. He then examines the interactions between mineral wealth, state-capacity, and armed insurgent groups with a focus on Africa. Thus, these findings may also help to predict which minerals are likely to become associated with conflict-financing risks in the context of a CAHRA.

⁶ Multi-stakeholder action is evidenced on various levels and in different forms, for example:

- cross-recognition of audit programmes, where audit systems recognize each other's audits (e.g. LBMA and RMI)
- data exchange standards (e.g. IPC-1755, Conflict Minerals Data Exchange Standard)
- pre-competitive supply chain information flow (e.g. software vendors iPoint-systems or Assent Compliance)
- audited and non-audited SORs (e.g. RMI's CMRT, which functions as both)
- pre-competitive working groups (e.g. RMI working groups)
- joint sponsorship of interventions (e.g. the Public-Private Alliance for Responsible Minerals Trade.

⁷ The Foreword of the DDG highlights that the "Guidance provides companies with a complete package to source minerals responsibly in order for trade in those minerals to support peace and development and not conflict" (OECD, 2016: 3). In this vein, the Appendix in the Supplement on Gold features steps companies may take to "minimise the risk of marginalisation of the artisanal and small-scale mining sector, particularly the victims of extortion, while promoting conflict-free gold supply chains, thereby creating economic and development opportunities for artisanal and small-scale miners" (OECD, 2016: 114). While participation in one or more DDPs is a way for a company to partially meet its due diligence responsibilities, it is, however, not a substitute for carrying out its own due diligence. See DDG (OECD, 2016: 114), Appendix, Supplement on Gold: "Suggested measures to create economic and development opportunities for artisanal and small-scale miners."

⁸ While participation in one or more DDPs is a way for a company to partially meet its due diligence responsibilities, it is, however, not a substitute for carrying out its own due diligence.

⁹ See DDG (OECD, 2016: 114), Appendix, Supplement on Gold: "Suggested measures to create economic and development opportunities for artisanal and small-scale miners."

5. The impact blueprint

5.1. Dimensions of Impact

The impact blueprint refers to the conversion of the Theory of Change into a results-based model that provides the basis to validate the stated hypotheses and provide analytical insight in the impact of the DDG over time. As Figure 5.1 shows, the Theory of Change converts into a results framework with three key outcomes, namely:

- Ultimate outcome level: Improved Annex II and socio-economic conditions
- Intermediate outcome level: Due Diligence Minerals supply and demand
- Immediate outcome level: Increased supply chain capacity for due diligence

Figure 5.1. Theory of Change linked to the results framework and to the hypotheses



Source: Author's own work.

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

Each outcome dimension is investigated through M&E verification, i.e. assessments that determine the degree to which the hypothesised change is occurring, validating or invalidating specific relationships outlined in the Theory of Change. Each outcome dimension is in turn developed in greater detail, with indicators associated with the outcome as described in the next chapter.

Results dimension	Description
Annex II and Socio- Economic Conditions	Annex II and socio-economic conditions of miners are improved as a result of companies in the mineral(s) supply chain implementing due diligence-based processes in accordance with the OECD DDG
Annex II Adverse Impacts	Significant Annex II Adverse Impacts associated with the extraction, transport or trade of minerals
Socio-Economic Conditions	Socio-Economic Conditions of miners and mining communities
Due Diligence Minerals Supply and Demand	Growing supply and demand of Due Diligence Minerals
Mineral supply	Mineral(s) production in line with DDG and documented sufficiently to access international markets
Mineral demand	Mineral(s) demand levels, incorporation of source verification and due diligence documentation
Supply Chain Capacity for Due Diligence	Downstream and upstream companies have the systems and capacity in place to assure that approaches for due diligence are established and functioning
Supply chain management systems	Level of management systems implementation associated with the minerals supply chain
Supply chain transparency	Mineral provenance, production, purchase and chain-of-custody traceability along the upstream and downstream supply chain
Risk identification, monitoring and mitigation	Level of risk monitoring and documentation and the associated risk mitigation actions along the supply chain
Audits, reporting transparency	Level of transparency reflected in the published annual Step 5 reporting

Table 5.1. Results dimensions and descriptions

5.2. Results Framework

Table 5.2. Results framework

Outcome Level	DDG Outcomes	Dimensions of Impact	Dimension of M&E Verification
Ultimate Outcome	Companies in the minerals supply chain do not contribute to serious human rights abuses and conflict	Annex II Adverse Impacts	Prevalence/incidents of 12 Annex II Adverse Impacts
	Companies in the mineral supply chain	Socio-Economic	Livelihood
	support the socio-economic conditions of miners and mining communities	Conditions of miners and mining communities	 Gender equality
			Occupational Health and Safety (OHS)
Intermediate	Minerals-based industries applying OECD DDG-based due diligence	Due Diligence Minerals	Due Diligence Minerals Trade
Outcome			Quality and scale of Due Diligence Programmes
Immediate Outcome	Both upstream and downstream companies align their programmes to the OECD DDG	Increased supply chain capacity	Supply chain management systems
			Transparency of commodity metadata
			Risk identification, monitoring and mitigation
			Audits, reporting transparency (Step 5 reporting)

50 |

6. M&E Framework

6.1. Monitoring vs. Evaluation

The M&E Framework follows the hypothesised causal logic of the Theory of Change and the corresponding results framework. However, it also provides additional details about how the hypotheses will be verified, indicators used, how they will be measured, and how the information is intended to be used. After identifying the key indicators, the M&E plan assigns the appropriate levels of rigour and outlines the assessment methodology. The assessment methodology guides the M&E activities throughout the assessment implementation (before, during and after).

The concepts of Monitoring and Evaluation are defined as follows:

Evaluation is defined as a systematic "assessment of the design, implementation and outcome of an on-going or completed intervention" in order to assess value (FORMIN, 2006: 39). The results of an evaluation should provide stakeholders with the information they need to analyse whether the DDG and its TOC are meeting its anticipated objectives. The exercise of "evaluation" falls into one of two categories, being either formative or summative.

- A <u>summative</u> evaluation is the term for a final assessment to reveal whether a higher *programme goal was achieved*. This type of evaluation would commonly serve as a post mortem on an initiative by assessing whether or not the goals were achieved.
- A <u>formative</u> evaluation is the term given to an assessment performed for the purpose of *improving an initiative* and is thus conducted during the course of implementation. A formative evaluation aims to reveal whether progress is being made towards achieving planned goals, and whether this progress is unfolding as planned or needs be improved upon.

In this case, evaluation refers to the periodic collection, examination and analysis of information that pertains to the DDG Theory of Change, and the DDG implementation outcomes (immediate, intermediate and ultimate). With the DDG being implemented by companies sourcing from CAHRAs, it would be appropriate to approach the evaluation aspect of this Framework in the 'formative' evaluation context as, in the private sector context, continuous improvement is pursued. As such, the evaluation covers principally only those matters over which the change in the phenomena being measured may arguably be attributed back to ongoing DDG implementation activities.

Impact <u>Monitoring</u> is defined as "the continuous assessment of the intervention and its environment" (FORMIN, 2006: 31). It is a form of surveillance which regularly monitors outcomes. Multiple indicators are followed to measure changes in the main aspects of the process, rather than just focussing on specific questions predetermined by the longer-term evaluation framework. As conditions in CAHRAs and supply chains are constantly changing, through Impact Monitoring, stakeholders will have the ability to review the broad outcomes of their efforts with real-time data to make decisions immediately, rather than waiting to compare and contrast results at subsequent points in time (i.e. through evaluation assessments).

When monitoring impacts, the Framework goes beyond the individual actions (activities and outputs) of companies performing Due Diligence and purchasing DDM. Impact concerns the changes at the

outcome level, in the occurrences of Annex II Adverse Impacts and/or variation of socio-economic conditions that are generated from having more formalised supply chains and safer working conditions for miners and mining communities. The results of impact monitoring provide stakeholders with the information they need to analyse outcomes, identify trends and patterns related to shorter-term outcomes, and identify problems before they become serious obstacles to performance and progress.

Table 6.1 outlines the type of assessment (Monitoring or Evaluation) that will be applied through the application of this M&E Framework.

Goal level	Description	Monitoring vs. Evaluation	Attribution
Ultimate Outcome	A. Annex II Adverse Impacts	Monitoring, Evaluation	3rd order attribution (does not only depend on supply of DDM)
	B. Socio-Economic Conditions	Monitoring, Evaluation	3rd order attribution (does not only depend on supply of DDM)
Intermediate Outcome	C. Due Diligence Minerals Trade	Evaluation	2nd order attribution between DDG and demand for DDM (does not only depend on DDG uptake)
	D. Due Diligence Programmes	Evaluation	2nd order attribution between DDG and supply of DDM (does not only depend on demand for DDM)
Immediate Outcome	E. Downstream DDG uptake	Evaluation	1st order attribution between DDG and individual market actor practices
	F. Upstream DDG uptake	Evaluation	1st order attribution between DDG and individual market actor practices
Context	G. Global DDG Context Profile	Evaluation	Not applicable No attribution theorised at the onset
	H. CAHRA Context Profile	Monitoring, Evaluation	Not applicable No attribution theorised at the onset

Table 6.1. Monitoring vs. Evaluation, attribution vs. contribution

Source: Author's own work

In graphical format, Figure 6.1 shows how the Monitoring and Evaluation exercises relate to the Theory of Change, previously presented.

52 |

Figure 6.1. Monitoring vs. evaluation



evaluation _____ monitoring

Source: Author's own work

6.2. M&E Periodicity

At what intervals should the DDG M&E Framework collect data and compare its findings?

Given the serious nature of the subject matter (conflict, serious human rights abuses, financial crime), yearly monitoring research is recommended. For evaluations on the other hand, as they take into account the rate of change over time and assess outcomes based on research findings, a longer time frame in the range of every 3-5 years is appropriate. Given that this M&E Framework has been published 10 years after the DDG was released, its first evaluation will be considered a quasi "baseline," and available historical data will be used to estimate the expected rate of change.

Annual monitoring of results will indicate the rate of change at the outcome level, which may then be used to trigger the appropriate timing of a subsequent evaluation. The monitoring plan keeps a continuous eye on how impacts evolve in the rapidly changing environments of CAHRAs. The set of monitoring indicators is proposed to be implemented annually. However, for a particular CAHRA and mineral that is experiencing exceptionally high variability related to ANNEX II adverse impacts, it may make sense to change the frequency of data collection, for example, to twice annually (every six months). The data will serve to update a "DDG implementation" dashboard that would serve to visualise the 'change' observed in CAHRAs with respect to DDG impact. In sum, the M&E Framework thus calls for both annual monitoring and periodic evaluations.

6.3. Primary vs. Secondary Data, Levels of Rigour

Primary research involves the gathering of data first-hand. Secondary research involves the use of data/information that originates from primary research conducted by others. Assessments C, D, E and F feature primary research, and Assessments A, B, G and H feature secondary research (see Table 6.2).

The level of rigour of the assessment methodology refers to the precision and thoroughness of the methods employed. Rigour refers to the quality and source of the data and information (evidence) being used, in addition to how the information is analysed and utilised. A rigourous evaluation would be objective, precise, and have sufficient time and budget allocated to its execution. Applied research involving scientific design, sampling, data collection and analysis is recommended as a minimum level of rigour for the purposes of this M&E Framework.

Goal level	Assessments	Data sources
Ultimate Outcome	A. Annex II Adverse Impacts	Secondary data
	B. Socio-Economic Conditions	Secondary data
Intermediate Outcome	C. Due Diligence Minerals Trade	Primary data
	D. Due Diligence Programmes	Primary data
Immediate Outcome	E. Downstream DDG uptake	Primary data
	F. Upstream DDG uptake	Primary data
Context	G. Global DDG context profile	Secondary data
	H. CAHRA context profile	Secondary data

Table 6.2. Primary vs. secondary data sources

Source: Author's own work

6.4. Attribution vs. Contribution

In order to determine the potential impact of the DDG, one needs to establish attributable action or influence premised on the DDG.

In general, a causal link between (parts of) an observed change and a specific intervention is established though attribution or contribution.

Attribution: Attribution is determined when one may attribute observed changes to the intervention being studied. As featured in the Glossary of Terms, addressing the "attribution problem' implies both isolating and accurately measuring the particular contribution of an intervention and ensuring that causality runs from the intervention to the outcome" (Leeuw and Vaessen, 2009: xii). Relying on quantitative research methods, e.g. Randomised Control Trials (RCT), the aim of attribution-premised studies is impact evaluation. Also, attribution does not imply "sole attribution." One intervention may very well not have been the sole cause of the observed change.

Contribution: Through 'contribution analysis', data on trends in outcomes and plausible explanatory factors of observed trends are used to show that an intervention contributed to the outcome. One of two methods, which do not rely on quantifying effects attributable to an intervention, are applied: (1) Causal Contribution Analysis (CCA), and (2) the General Elimination Methodology (GEM). CCA relies on chains of logical arguments that are verified through careful analysis (Mayne, 2001), a "non-quantitative way to solve the attribution problem" (Leeuw and Vaessen, 2009: 31). Applying GEM involves (a) identifying possible explanations and then (b) gathering and analysing data to see if the possible alternative explanations can be ruled out.

Depending on whether quantitative or qualitative methods were applied, either the term "attribution" or the term "contribution" will be used to describe whether an effect was observed between elements featured in the ToC, i.e. between the DDG, immediate, intermediate and ultimate outcome levels (described in Table 6.1 and illustrated in the figure below. The relationship between each ToC level will be assessed upon obtaining the results of each assessment section.

Where it would not possible to establish attribution, e.g. because a research design was implemented that did not produce a sufficient number of observations to allow for relevant statistical analyses, nonquantitative methods will be applied to establish contribution (namely, CCA or GEM). illustrates that while the direction of action flows from the DDG to the CAHRA, attribution works the other direction, and asks what, if any, changes to the ultimate outcome level can be traced back to the DDG.

The intervention in question is the roll-out of the DDG. Fundamentally, we are interested in learning how the DDG – as a standard – has influenced market actors, and how their purchasing behaviour and other relevant supply chain engagement, in turn, is reflected in the work and output of upstream due diligence programmes.

Figure 6.2. Attribution or contribution between levels of action



Direction of Theory of Change action

Source: Author's own work

At the immediate level, the downstream and upstream corporate uptake of the DDG is measured and assigned to six categories into which companies' data (drawn from their public representations) are inserted.

On-the-ground DDPs represent the intermediate level action. Since DDPs vary in scope and configuration, one must parse the objectives and results of each in-scope DDP. To what extent do they detect and potentiate the mitigation of adverse impacts as per the 12 Annex II priorities, while not negatively affecting socio-economic conditions? Also, to what extent are they built around the priorities of the DDG? The necessary data for that will be collected through a survey.

Finally, for the ultimate outcome level, what are the trends on the ground vis-a-vis the 12 Annex II priorities and Socio-Economic Conditions (SEC) of miners? The necessary data for that will be collected through a metadata analysis. (An example of this would be the analysis provided in the annual study the U.S. Government Accountability Office does for sexual violence in the DRC). With this analysis, one may judge to what extent the big picture is impacted by the DDG.

Based on anecdotal evidence, we may anticipate findings. With respect to the immediate outcome level, since companies are – to varying degrees – implementing the DDG in their policies, systems, programmes and processes, evidence for attribution may likely be found. Between the intermediate DDM demand-supply level and the ultimate outcome level, while it may not be possible to isolate and

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

56 |

accurately estimate the effect of *one* particular contribution to a macro-level outcome, the intervention's contribution on the outcome is nonetheless understood and either anecdotally or empirically reported.

While it is challenging to isolate and estimate the effect of the DDG's implementation on specific ultimate outcomes, the OECD expects to be able to collect a significant amount of data that can at least affirm (or call into question) the theory of change and its underlying hypotheses. The data used to evaluate the existence and strength of the relationships presented by the ToC will grow with further data collection cycles, better reporting by industry (including in response to legislation and market requirements), and supporting complementary studies if necessary and contingent on available resources.

6.5. Identification of Data and Methodological Gaps

To understand the effects of a particular DDP in a given CAHRA, depending on the type of funding mechanism, a DDP will undertake a programme evaluation on a regular basis. These may vary from a simple process evaluation targeting beneficiaries to a robust impact evaluation design assessing the program's effectiveness in achieving its ultimate goals. Apart from the design, further quality variables also hinge on the independence of the evaluation, evaluator competence, and whether the assessment was on- or off-site.

The analysis of particular evaluations, or noting their absence (e.g. in a particular CAHRA), may occur through an appropriate gap analysis, such as carried out through the deployment of the M&E framework. The findings may help harmonise future research, and appropriate coordination may occur through umbrella organisations such as the OECD in concert with partners (e.g. government agencies, international organisations, and DDPs). Indeed, one of the objectives of the OECD Secretariat, through piloting the Framework, will be to compile topics on which there are significant data gaps. The Secretariat will therefore indicate such gaps when publishing the results of this framework's implementation, and liaise closely with DDPs and the research community in order to signal priorities for future research and together address such gaps.

An inventory of relevant studies and data, with a particular focus on impact evaluations targeting the subject of DDP performance, will reveal potential methodological gaps. Applicable studies may thus be assessed for their rigour in order to improve future research on the effects of DDPs, including research that employs quasi-experimental or experimental methods, which would include the employment of comparison groups that enable evaluators to better isolate the effects of DDPs.

Three tables would reveal the basic specifications of applicable DDP evaluations. Table 6.3 pinpoints the type of evaluation conducted,¹⁰ Table 6.4 the thematic coverage of the evaluation, and Table 6.5 practical evaluation considerations.

Table 6.3. Type of evaluation

DDP name:		
	Check type of evaluation implemented	Time frame covered
Quasi-experimental designs (relatively robust)		
 Pre-test/post-test non-equivalent control group design with statistical matching of the two groups. 		
Pre-test/post-test non-equivalent control group design with judgmental matching of the two groups.		
Quasi-experimental designs (less robust)		
Pre-test/post-test comparison where the baseline study is not conducted until the project has been under way for some time.		
4. Pipeline control group design.		
5. Pre-test/post-test comparison of project group combined with post-test comparison of project and control group		
6. Post-test comparison of project and control groups		
Non-experimental designs (least robust)		
7. Pre-test/post-test comparison of project group		
8. Post-test analysis of project group		

Source: Author's own work

Table 6.4. Ultimate outcome dimensions treated by evaluation

Ultimate outcome dimensions	yes / no
Annex II Adverse Impacts	
1. Serious Human rights abuses associated with extraction, transport, or trade of minerals	
2. Direct or indirect support to non-state armed groups	
3.Public or private security forces	
4. Bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation of the origin of minerals	
5. Money laundering	
6. Non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments	
Socio-economic conditions of miners	
1. Livelihoods	
2. Occupational health and safety	

Source: Author's own work

Table 6.5. Evaluation process indicators

Indicator	Response
1. On-site evaluation?	
2. Days evaluator(s) spent on evaluation – desk	
3. Days evaluator(s) spent on evaluation – on-site	
4. Primary data collected?	
5. # of interviews held, key informant (single respondent)?	
6. # of interviews held, focus groups (multiple respondents)?	
7. Independence of evaluator(s), i.e. reputation of external evaluation entity	

Source: Author's own work

Notes

¹⁰ Typology based on: Impact Evaluations and Development -- Nonie Guidance on Impact Evaluation (see Leeuw and Vaessen, 2009: 109)

7. Evaluation plan

The evaluation plan is based on the same cause-effect logic as the theory of change and the impact framework. It involves scientific methods to launch inquiries that obtain data. Data, when analysed, produce findings, that either refute or uphold the hypotheses as previously outlined.

After the initial evaluation or baseline has been completed, a better understanding will be gained of the expected change that will occur in the defined cause-effect logic of the theory of change and how that change will occur.

7.1. Methods

Scientific methods are employed by the M&E framework in order to empirically gauge the degree of OECD DDG implementation, as well as the effect of such implementation on CAHRAs.

The scientific approaches incorporated into this framework involve the:

- Incorporation of pertinent literature and theory;
- Performance of characterisations, including making observations, defining terms, and describing measurements of the subject of inquiry;
- Posing empirically measurable research questions;
- Specification of research design, data sources, sampling, data collection and data analysis methods for each assessment;
- Testing of hypotheses, including in order to be able to either confirm or refute them;
- Application of appropriate statistical analysis and visualisation of results.

7.2. Key Questions

Key questions guide the inquiry in accordance with each of the assessment sections featured in the Framework. The answers to these questions challenge and/or confirm the hypothesis made in the theory of change. The M&E framework poses the following key questions for the evaluation plan.

Goal level	Assessment section	Key question
Ultimate Outcome	A. Annex II Adverse Impacts	To what extent are Annex II Adverse Impacts occurring in mining and mineral processing areas in the CAHRA?
	B. Socio-Economic Conditions	What are the socio-economic conditions of miners in the CAHRA?
		To what extent are miners and mining communities economically affected by DDPs?
Intermediate Outcome	C. Due Diligence Minerals Trade	What is the degree of demand for DDM from the CAHRA?
	D. Due Diligence Programmes	What is quality and scale of DDPs supplying minerals from the CAHRA?

Table 7.1. Evaluation, key questions

Immediate Outcome	E. Downstream DDG Uptake	To what degree are companies in downstream mineral supply chains aligned with the OECD's 5-step due diligence framework?
	F. Upstream DDG Uptake	To what degree are companies in upstream mineral supply chains aligned with the OECD's 5-step due diligence framework?
Context	G. Global Trends	What is the current backdrop of trends and emerging issues related to the sourcing of minerals from CAHRAs at the international level?
	H. CAHRA Context Profiles	What are the current business and operating environment issues that affect a company's ability to conduct business and/or operate in the sector/CAHRA?

Source: Author's on work

7.3. Types of Data Consulted

Designed to measure the impact of the DDG, this M&E framework presents a blueprint for data collection, data analysis and generating evidence-based conclusions principally featuring four types of data:

- <u>Corporate, self-reported data</u>: To gauge the degree of OECD awareness and uptake, self-reported data on the part of companies will be taken into account. Many companies around the world claim to be applying the DDG to varying degrees. However, how exacting they are in their Step 5 reporting, in particular whether they properly account for Annex II adverse impacts and whether they make a plausible case that those risks are being actively managed must be evaluated.
- 2. <u>Empirical, economic data</u>: While self-reported data is useful to gauge the maturity of due diligence programmes, primary data is needed to assess market behaviour and the degree of ground-level verification per CAHRA. Thousands of purchasing decisions happening on a daily basis determine from whom, and at what price, minerals are bought. Ultimately, companies that have issued a policy in line with Annex II commit themselves to a code of conduct that would also be discernable at the aggregate level. To detect whether there is a cumulative response in the market, this framework looks at macro-level economic indicators such as volumes of DDM vs. non-DDM being exported from specific CAHRAs. If DD is being effectively implemented by a critical mass of companies, this will also be reflected in the extent to which actors are engaging with DDPs that work on the ground.
- <u>Annex II adverse impact data</u>: This Framework also provides for the tracking of extractionlevel realities, in particular the prevalence of Annex II adverse impacts associated with inscoped CAHRA-mineral pairs.
- <u>Context data</u>: Other circumstantial evidence provides the background to explain changes in the impact metrics. Existing context-based metrics offer descriptive statistics and trends to build a meaningful understanding that accounts for contextual factors when interpreting specific impact measurements.

Companies' actions do not occur in a vacuum. The actions of other stakeholders (especially national governments) can directly and/or indirectly affect changes in Annex II impacts. For example, migration, CSO participation in mine site monitoring, government requirements on mineral certification, etc. all affect conflict risks in mines. These contextual factors are featured in the two context components of the M&E framework and can be considered in the selection and prioritisation of CAHRA-mineral pairs during the scoping exercise.

Context is dynamic, not static, as the world is constantly changing. Understanding a company's incentives, influences and pressures in the larger "responsible sourcing context" provides insights into a company's direct and indirect, individual and/or collective actions, contributing to the overall impacts achieved through the implementation of the DDG. As this M&E framework's main focus is the

measurement and reporting on the DDG's impact on mineral sourcing from CAHRAs, it is vital to clarify the distinction between impact- and context-based metrics. These terms are not synonymous, although they do often overlap.

Impact metrics are – by themselves – insufficient for the purpose of assessing performance. Impact metrics are far more relevant when expressed against a backdrop of the changes in global-local business and operating environments over time or changes that occur to relevant markets, norms and institutions. A context-based backdrop is designed to provide a relevance check for impact metrics. Context-based metrics can do that well; impact measures by themselves do not.

It is not the intention of the M&E framework to collect primary data on any context-based metrics, nor to use such metrics to perform complex correlations and/or causal link analyses. The objective is to use existing context-based metrics (indexes such as the WGI, etc.) to leverage descriptive statistics and narrative to sense-check and help interpret specific impact measurements.

No company is an island. Other stakeholders can affect a company's effectiveness through a complex interaction of economic, social, political, technological and environmental activities. For companies to implement the DDG with success in a particular CAHRA and/or with a particular conflict mineral, they need to understand the relationships with other stakeholders that shape their environment. This normally consists of:

- Understanding the company's complex interactions in its market context, and with its primary stakeholders.
- Analysing the kinds of market forces and influences that have the potential to impact business success today and in the future.
- Identifying how to integrate this thinking into business strategy and planning to capture the most value and ensure long-term success.

Furthermore, there is a two-way interaction between the business and its context. Society creates costs and value for businesses and business creates value and costs for society. A contextual backdrop of this larger environment can provide a greater understanding of analytics that frame a company's success/difficulty conducting business in its environment. As such, the M&E framework defines three categories of context that provide a relevant backdrop to each of the DDG impact dimensions as follows:

- Global trends provide the M&E Framework with an up-to-date backdrop on trends and emerging issues relating to responsible sourcing of minerals from CAHRAs at a global level.
- CAHRA profiles as related to the operating environment:
 - as it relates to mitigated minerals markets, providing the M&E framework with an up-todate backdrop of the external factors that affect a company's ability to build and conduct a successful business in a sector/CAHRA.
 - as it relates to supply chain capacity, providing the M&E framework with a backdrop of the factors that affect a company's prospects and ability to operate in a sector/CAHRA.

7.4. Evaluation Sections

The Evaluation plan of the M&E Framework features eight evaluation components represented by the following eight assessment sections. Figure 7.1 illustrates how the eight assessment sections are related to and overlaid on the theory of change.



Figure 7.1. Assessment sections as related to the Theory of Change

Source: Author's own work

The following eight assessment sections are combined to implement the evaluation component of the M&E framework.

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	To what extent are Annex II Adverse Impacts occurring in mining and mineral processing areas in the CAHRA?
Research design:	Meta-analysis of existing research and data, longitudinal. The conduct of a meta-analysis of scientific surveys undertaken on Annex II adverse impacts would allow for big-picture trends to be revealed. In order to be relevant, the occurrence of Annex II Adverse Impacts will be geographically linked to mineral extraction and trade routes (e.g., intercommunal violence and human rights abuses in a non-mineral extraction area of a country would not be in-scope). Sub-national level data will be employed to this end.
Data sources	Secondary data sources, examples of which are featured in Table 7.2.) The inclusion threshold would constitute internationally recognised/cited datasets, scientific surveys and investigative journalism/research reports from reputable sources.
Unit(s) of analysis	 This assessment will encompass three units of analysis (see Figure 7.2): general population living within the in-scope CAHRA;

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

64 |

	 worker/miner population within the in-scope CAHRA; organisation (upstream supply chain actor).
Key metric(s):	Prevalence / incidents will be taken for each indicator.
Sampling:	Given the reliance on secondary data, the meta-analysis would defer to the sampling methods employed in the primary research.
Assessment themes:	 As per Annex II adverse impacts: Serious abuses associated with mining activities; Direct or indirect support to non-state armed groups; Public or private security forces; Bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation of mineral origin; Money laundering; Non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to government.
Indicators:	This assessment features 12 indicators – one per Annex II adverse impact.

Figure 7.2. Units of analysis

	 Serious abuses associated with the extraction, transport or trade of minerals: 1. Torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment 2. Forced or compulsory labour 3. Worst forms of child labour 4. Gross human rights violations / widespread sexual 	Unit of analysis:DDM1Population (community)DDM2Population (worker)DDM3Population (worker)DDM4Population (community)
	violence 5. War crimes / serious violations of international humanitarian law / crimes against humanity / genocide	DDM4 Population (community) DDM5 Population (community)
ANNEX II adverse	 Direct or indirect support to non-state armed groups, that: 6. Illegally control mine sites or otherwise control transportation routes, points where minerals are traded 	DDM6
impacts	and upstream actors in the supply chain;7. Illegally tax or extort money or minerals at points of access to mine sites, along transportation routes or at	DDM7
	points where minerals are traded; and/or8. Illegally tax or extort intermediaries, export companies or international traders.	DDM8 Organisation (upstream supply chain actor)
	 Public or private security force Bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation of the origin of minerals 	DDM9 DDM10
	 Money laundering Payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments 	DDM11 DDM12
Socio- economic conditions	Socio-economic conditions for miners and mining communities: 13. Employment 14. Income 15. Gender equality	SEC 1 SEC 2 SEC 3

Source: Author's own work

Table 7.2. Annex II Adverse Impact indicators

OECD DDG Annex II	Indicator	Data source examples (for the DRC)
	- Serious abuses associated with extrac	
(i) Torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment	 Prevalence of torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment (cases per 1 million inhabitants)¹¹. 	 Case-file information (e.g. United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission – MONUSCO (2020) and UN (2020a) DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook) "Specific instances" brought to National Contact Points (NCPs) – offices set up by governments that have adhered to the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises
(ii) Forced or compulsory labour	Prevalence of forced / compulsory labour (cases per 1 million inhabitants).	 Global Slavery Index (Walk Free Foundation, 2018) ILO (2020a): Forced labour, modern slavery and human trafficking DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook) "Specific instances" brought to National Contact Points (NCPs) – offices set up by governments that have adhered to the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises
(iii) Worst forms of child labour	Prevalence of worst forms of child labour (cases per 1 million inhabitants).	 ILO (2020b): Child Labour United Nation Children Fund (UNICEF)'s Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (UNICEF, 2014) ILO, UNICEF and World Bank (2018) Alliance 8.7 (n.d.) DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook) "Specific instances" brought to National Contact Points (NCPs) – offices set up by governments that have adhered to the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises
(iv) Gross human rights violations / widespread sexual violence	Prevalence of widespread sexual violence (cases per 1 million inhabitants).	 Demographic and Health Survey (ICF, 2020) Harvard Humanitarian Initiative / United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) surveys (e.g. HHI, 2020) Reported Cases of Sexual Violence in South Kivu Province, DRC – Ministry of Gender, DRC Government Kivu Security Tracker (KST, 2020)
(v) War crimes / serious violations of international humanitarian law / crimes against humanity / genocide	Conflict-related deaths per 1 million inhabitants.	 United Nations (UN) Group of Experts reports (UN, 2020b) Non-Governmental Organisation (NGO) reports (Amnesty International, 2020; HRW, 2020; Enough, 2020) Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project (ACLED)

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

2. Direct or indirect support to no	n-state armed groups	
 i) Illegally controlled mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs ii) Illegally taxed or extorted money or minerals at mine site access points, transportation routes and/or trading hubs 	Documented adverse incidents ¹² of illegally controlled mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs. Documented adverse incidents of illegally taxed or extorted money or minerals at mine site access points, transportation routes and/or trading hubs.	 Supply chain incident reports (reported as part of corporate Step 5 reports) 3rd party incident reporting (for examples see Handbook) UN Group of Experts reports Investigative journalism / research reports (e.g. on illegal trade) "Specific instances" brought to National Contact Points (NCPs) – efficience exturn by generative that
iii) Illegally taxed or extorted intermediaries, export companies and/or international traders	Documented adverse incidents of illegally taxed or extorted intermediaries, export companies and/or international traders.	 offices set up by governments that have adhered to the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises DDP incident reporting
3.Public or private security forces		
	Documented adverse incidents regarding security forces in the past 3-5 years.	 Investigative journalism / research reports DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook)
4. Bribery and fraudulent misrepr	esentation of the origin of minerals	, , ,
	Documented adverse incidents regarding bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation in the past 3-5 years.	 Investigative journalism / research reports OECD Portal for Supply Chain Risk Information (OECD, 2018d) DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook)
5. Money laundering		laure time time in une lines / an energy
	Documented adverse incidents involving money laundering in the past 3-5 years.	 Investigative journalism / research reports OECD Portal for Supply Chain Risk Information (OECD, 2018d) DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook)
6. Non-payment of taxes, fees and		
	Documented adverse incidents regarding the non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments in the past 3-5 years.	 Investigative journalism / research reports OECD Portal for Supply Chain Risk Information (OECD, 2018d) DDP incident reporting (for examples see Handbook) Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI, 2020)

Source: Author's own work

68 |

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	 What are the socio-economic conditions of miners and mining communities in the CAHRA? To what extent are miners and mining communities economically affected by DDPs?
Research design:	 Cross-sectional study consisting of a survey of in-scope DDPs; Meta-analysis of independent surveys of miners and mining communities. A meta-analysis of information on socio-economic conditions would allow for a comparison between the SEC of miners associated with a DDP to those who are not.
Data sources	 Two data sources are envisioned: Primary data provided by DDPs; Secondary data sources featuring surveys of miners and mining communities.
Unit(s) of analysis	The population of miners within the in-scope CAHRA, both miners working in participation with a DDP and those who are not. The benefit to the wider mining communities will be inferred.
Key metric(s):	Livelihoods and Occupational Health & Safety (OHS) are the main themes of the SEC section.
Sampling:	Given the reliance on secondary data, the meta-analysis would rely on the sampling methods employed in the primary research.
Assessment themes:	The DDG is premised on the notion that cutting the link between mineral production and trade and adverse human rights and corruption-related impacts can help countries benefit from their natural resources. Furthermore, the DDG includes specific risk mitigation measures intended to provide greater opportunities for formal trade to largely informal parts of the sector. DDPs, however, may affect the terms and conditions on which minerals are traded. These dynamics are closely bound up with the implementation of the DDG and may have consequences for the socio-economic welfare of miners and mining communities. Studies of DDP implementation should uncover how DDPs influence SEC outcomes related to the above issues. Livelihood impacts will be measured through miner income, gender ratios, savings and cell phone ownership. OHS of miners is measured through injury and fatality data as well as through the use of mercury (in the case of gold mining). The difference between the DDP values and national averages will provide a way to compare the performance of each in-scope DDP.
Indicators:	This assessment features 11 indicators.

Section B: Socio-Economic Conditions of Miners and Mining Communities

Table 7.3. SEC indicators

	Indicators		Data source examples (for the DRC)
Liveliho	ods		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
1.	Mining income per month (disaggregated by gender) compared to national average GNI.	•	In-scope DDPs (for examples see forthcoming Handbook)
2.	Gender parity for income derived from mining.	•	National statistics
3.	Household income (month) from mining as a percentage of total household income.	•	Reports, e.g. IPIS (2020) Academic studies, e.g. Radley
4.	Income derived from mining in DDP Areas of Operation, on the part of DDP miners (compared to non-mining community members).	•	(2020), Geenen et al. (2020), etc Disclosures of payments
5.	Payments to government from mining activity (e.g. fees for mining, exploration and export licenses; royalties; taxes; payments).		
6.	Cell phone ownership of DDP participant households, compared to national average.		
7.	Gender gap for cell phone ownership of DDP participant households versus national average.		
8.	Average % of savings over average income for participating surveyed community members (F/M).		
OHS			
9.	Instances of workplace death (per 100 workers, disaggregated by gender).	•	In-scope DDPs
10.	Instances of workplace injuries (per 100 workers, disaggregated by gender).		
11.	Gold produced without mercury as percentage of that produced with mercury, in Areas of Operation (AO).		

Source: Author's own work

Section C: Due Diligence Minerals Trade

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	What is the degree of DDM demand from the CAHRA?
Research design:	Cross-sectional, longitudinal, data aggregation.
Data sources	 Primary and secondary sources will be consulted: Primary data collection involving in-scope mineral DDPs. Secondary data collection involving total in-scope minerals production values. In the event there are diverging numbers between the various sources of data (e.g. between national statistics, UN, EITI, etc.), expert estimations will be considered.

70		

Unit(s) of analysis	The export of in-scope mineral(s) flowing through DDPs (see typology in Glossary). Only DDPs involved in mineral sourcing (and thus collecting related data) will be included in these metrics.
Key metric(s):	Three key metrics are targeted:Volumes of DDM vs. non-DDM produced (typically a measure of
	 minerals transacted at the mine or upstream trader) Volumes of DDM vs. non-DDM transacted at level of export (officially and estimated)
	 Volumes of DDM vs. non-DDM refined outputs imported into third countries
Sampling:	For the export level, given a finite number of official exporters cooperating with institutionalised DDPs, it is both opportune and feasible to assess them all (i.e. sample the universe). For the total mineral production values, official data will be triangulated with other sources of evidence, e.g. expert estimations, EITI, etc., where the credibility of the officially reported data has been questioned.
Assessment themes:	Measuring the variable volumes of DDM vs. non-DDM transacted at export level, and the ratio of these two volume points over time, will, to a large extent, <i>ceteris paribus</i> , indicate the efficacy of the aggregate due diligence and procurement actions on the part of in-scope companies.
Indicators:	This assessment features seven indicators.

Table 7.4. Minerals trade indicators

	Indicators	Data Sources
1.	Type and volume/weight of DDM produced.	Primary data collection involving all in-scope mineral DDPs.
2.	Type and volume/weight of non-DDM produced in the CAHRA.	Official data triangulated with other sources of evidence, e.g. expert estimations, EITI (2020), etc.
3.	Type and volume/weight of DDM exported (export level).	Primary data collection involving all in-scope mineral DDPs.
4.	Type and volume/weight of non-DDM exported (export level) in the CAHRA.	Official data triangulated with other sources of evidence, e.g. expert estimations, EITI (2020), etc.
5.	Type and volume/weight of DDM refined metal outputs imported into third countries.	Official import data in jurisdictions with due diligence legislation that regulate imported metals; exchanges and market makers; corporate self-reporting and annual reports on operations.
6.	Type and volume/weight of non-DDM refined metal outputs imported into third countries.	Official import data; corporate self-reporting and annual reports on operations.
7.	Quantity (#) of buyers.	Primary data collection involving all in-scope mineral DDPs.

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	What is the quality and scale of DDPs supplying minerals from CAHRAs?
Research design:	A cross-sectional, longitudinal research design is envisioned that surveys in-scope DDPs (as with Section C), as well as the producer-level participants of the DDP (DDP Tier 1) for triangulation purposes.
Data sources	Primary data collection involving in-scope mineral DDPs/producer-level.
Unit(s) of analysis	The primary units of analysis are: (1) DDP organisation-level, and (2) producer (cooperative/miner) level.
Key metric(s):	 The following key metrics are featured in this assessment: Types of DDPs, i.e. incidents per adverse impact (DDM1-DDM12) identified, followed-up and mitigated (see Figure 7.3 and Table 7.6) Quality of DDP with regard to processes and outcomes, in particular with regard to DDP stakeholder participation and control of leakage-in (see in Table 7.5).
Sampling:	All DDPs operating in CAHRAs within the scope of the study or comprised of members or programme participants sourcing from such CAHRAs (universe) are in-scope. A literature review and the snowball method will yield the list of operational DDPs in each selected CAHRA.
Assessment themes:	DDPs are queried in order to assess their value addition with respect to mitigating Annex II Adverse Impacts. Each DDP is categorised according to its objectives vis-à-vis Annex II, i.e. DDM1-DDM12 (see Figure 7.3). DDPs are requested to provide mineral-specific data on incidents identified and followed-up/mitigation actions. In addition, the membership/participation, employment related to minerals production and trade covered by such DDPs, and the extent of stakeholder consultation for on-the-ground risk mitigation purposes are featured in order to capture the support/patronage for – and overall scale of – each in-scope DDP. The data collected through this section can then be applied and/or linked to the Section C study on trade volumes.
Indicators:	This assessment features 15 indicators.

Section D: Quality and Scale of Due Diligence Programmes

Figure 7.3. Due Diligence Programmes and relevant impacts



Source: Author's own work

Table 7.5. DDP indicators

Indicate	Drs	Data Sources		
Processes				
1.	# of DDP members or participants in the form of companies, cooperatives or other supply chain actors directly participating in the programme(through direct participation in minerals traded through the programme, explicit use of programme data or providing financial support or paying fees to the DDP).	In-scope DDPs (for examples, see Handbook) OECD Alignment Assessments		
2.	# participating mine workers/estimated employment of participating mine sites and upstream trade hubs prior to export (only applicable to DDPs that directly involve upstream actors).			
3.	# people participating annually in stakeholder consultations related to risk mitigation.			
4.	Level of alignment with the DDG assessed through an OECD Alignment Assessment if available.			
5.	Did the DDP track mineral sales and compare them to corresponding financial flows? (In order to detect and deter fraud, illicit financing, financial crimes, and leakage-in – fraud being a primary risk as per point 4 of Annex II).			
6.	Did the DDP establish and maintain a complete registration system of miners and mine sites? (Accounting for the principal mining inputs through the registration of miners and mine sites allows one to control for fraud, illicit financing, misrepresentation and leakage-in, fraud being a primary risk as per point 4 of Annex II).			

7.	Did the DDP triangulate data on relevant events from multiple sources (as data validity is enhanced through triangulation)?	
8.	Did the DDP publicly report meta-level data (as meta-data reporting enhances visibility of the initiative)?	
Outcom	les	
9.	# of incidents identified per adverse impact (see Table 7.6).	Primary data collection
10.	# of incidents followed-up per adverse impact (see Table 7.6).	involving all in-scope mineral DDPs.
11.	# of incidents mitigated per adverse impact (see Table 7.6).	
12.	Percent (%) of Annex II-relevant incidents, managed through a DDP, associated with a particular mineral, which has been followed-up upon/mitigated, per adverse impact.	
13.	Percent (%) of Annex II-relevant incidents, managed through a DDP, associated with a particular mineral, which has been followed-up upon/mitigated, aggregated.	
14.	Average DDM price at export level per volume/weight unit (\$).	
15.	Average % of refined metal product price, per volume/weight unit at point of export.	

Source: Author's own work

Table 7.6. Incidents detected vs followed-up vs mitigated through each in-scope DDP

Adverse impact variable	 # of relevant incidents identified through DDP system 	# of relevant incidents followed-up on through DDP system	# of relevant incidents mitigated through DDP system	
Human-rights serious abuses – Serious abuses as	sociated with extraction		of minerals	
Incidents of torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	
Incidents of forced / compulsory labour.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	
Incidents reported of worst forms of child labour.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
Incidents reported of sexual violence.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
Incidents reported of conflict-related deaths.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
Direct or indirect support to non-state armed group	ort to non-state armed groups			
Incidents reported of illegally controlled mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
Incidents reported of illegally taxed or extorted money or minerals at mine site access points, transportation routes and/or trading hubs.	# of relevant incidents	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	
Incidents reported of illegally taxed or extorted intermediaries, export companies and/or international traders.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	
Public or private security forces				
Incidents related to public or private security forces.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	
Bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation of the ori	gin of minerals			

Incidents related to bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents
Money laundering			
Incidents related to money laundering.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>
Non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to go	overnments		
Incidents related to non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>
	total	total	total

Source: Author's own work

Section E: Downstream DDG Uptake

Assessment type:	Evaluation	
Key question(s):	To what degree are companies in the downstream minerals supply chain demonstrating uptake of the OECD's 5-step due diligence framework?	
Research design:	Cross-sectional, longitudinal study	
Data sources	 Primary data collection based on corporate self-reporting (e.g. Step 5 reports or similar), operationalising the items stipulated for disclosure as per OECD Step 5 and other relevant information on sourcing practices that may feature as part of corporate disclosures. Relevant corporate representations are located in various reporting sources, e.g.: Company websites Conflict minerals policy Mineral sourcing policy Responsible sourcing of raw materials policy Code of conduct Supplier code Sustainability report Integrated annual report Devices Sustainability Report U.K. Modern Slavery Statement California Transparency in Supply Chains Statement U.S. Form SD filings RMI Reasonable Country of Origin Inquiry (RCOI) Data 	
Unit(s) of analysis	The downstream section of the supply chain features the OEM level, situated at the far end (often consumer-facing) of the supply chain. OEMs are selected as the unit of analysis based on their disproportionate purchasing power vis-à-vis the lower tiers. Sectors with the highest mineral content are chosen as per the methods described in the Handbook.	
Key metric(s):	A company's implementation of DDG Steps 1-5, through the perspective of Step 5 reporting. The data collected in Table 7.7 will allow any given company under study to be classified according to the typology offered in the ToC. The case frequency in each category will inform the degree of DDG uptake at the aggregate level. In addition, discrepancies between Annex II-relevant allegations and company self-reporting will also be analysed.	

Sampling:	A random sampling method to derive a representative sample is employed to select industries, sectors, or all companies with products containing minerals, depending on the M&E scope. To this end, it would first need to be determined what type of company has products that contain an inscope mineral: in the case of tin, tungsten, tantalum and gold (3TG), an approach featuring a Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) analysis is advised as performed by Bayer and Hudson (2017). Findings would then be extrapolated to non-U.S. markets. While one supply chain study (Mizuno, 2016) focused on companies within the G8, extending the inquiry to the Group of 20 (G20) would allow for the inclusion of other large mineral-demand markets, e.g. China and India ¹³ . Upon extrapolating the sample data, the findings may then be generalised for entire industries, sectors or all companies.
Assessment themes:	The DDG features reporting stipulations in Step 5 that a company properly implementing the DDG will follow. The degree of corporate disclosure may then be consequently assessed as an indication of a company's implementation of the DDG (see Table 7.7). In order to determine whether a downstream company engages in enhanced risk management, one should examine the extent to which a company features: the use of leverage, contract conditions, capacity-building of suppliers, DDP participation, grievance mechanisms and direct upstream engagement on Annex II (see Table 7.7 and Table 7.8). Furthermore, a gap analysis will point to any discrepancies between self-reported procurement/sourcing behaviour of a given company and allegations it faces on risks and adverse impacts as per the 12 dimensions of Annex II (covering the period of the interval between evaluations).
Indicators:	This assessment section features Downstream Step 5 indicators as itemised in Table 7.7.

Table 7.7. Downstream Step 5 indicators

Step 1: Wanagement Systems 1 The company mentioned the OECD Minerals DDG in public document(s). 2 The company published a policy for responsible minerals sourcing / trade. p. 113 p. 5 3 The company specification of the sourcing and/or raw materials-focussed. p. 17 p. 1 4 The company seeks to direct suppliers to source through SORs that have successfully undergone an independent third-party audit (e.g. as provided by RMI's RMAP, LBMA, RJC) or second-party audit. 5 The company supply chain policy was incorporated into commercial contracts and/or written agreements with suppliers contained flow-down provision clauses in which the company's supply chain policy is made relevant in lower tiers. Note: the DDG states that companies should "build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p. 18) 7 The company monitored the compliance with its supply chain policy in commercial contracts in the avent or non-compliance with the sompany bay provide the company supply chain policy. 8 The company guescribed internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. p. 113 9 The company described internal systems of transparency and control that companies use to identify SORs, all countries of origin and transit of the minerals supplied to evecutives.		Downstream DDG uptake indicators	Annex II / III / Gold suppl.	Annex II / III / 3T suppl.
2 The company published a policy for responsible minerals sourcing / trade. p. 113 p. 51 Note: The policy should be sourcing and/or raw materials-focused. p. 17 p. 17 3 The company's policy takes into account the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II p. 17 p. 1 4 The company seeks to direct suppliers to source through SORs that have successfully undergone an independent third-party audit (e.g. as provided by RMI's RMAP, LBMA, RuC) 5 The company supply chain policy was incorporated into commercial contracts and/or written agreements with suppliers contained to ellogic is made relevant in lower tires. Note: the DDG states that companies should "build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p. 18) 6 The company supply chain policy. State relevant in lower tires. Note: the DDG states that companies should "build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p. 18) 7 The company supply chain policy. P. 14, 99, p. 4 104 P. 74, 99, p. 4 9 The company supply chain policy. 7 The company supply chain policy. P. 113 9 The company supply chain policy.	Step	o 1: Management Systems		
Note: The policy should be sourcing and/or raw materials-focussed. Image of the policy lakes into account the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II p. 17 p. 17 3 The company's policy takes into account the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II p. 17, 74, 17, 74, 10, 71, 74, 10, 71, 74, 10, 72, 74, 10, 72, 74, 10, 72, 74, 10, 72, 74, 10, 73, 74, 10, 73, 74, 10, 73, 74, 10, 74, 10, 73, 10, 74, 10, 73, 10, 74, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10		The company mentioned the OECD Minerals DDG in public document(s).		
model policy, disaggregated by impact. impact 4 The company seeks to direct suppliers to source through SORs that have successfully undergone an independent third-party audit (e.g. as provided by RMI's RMAP, LBMA, RJC) or second-party audit. - - 5 The company's supply chain policy was incorporated into commercial contracts and/or written agreements with suppliers: contained flow-down provision clauses in which the company's supply chain policy is made relevant in lower tiers. Note: the DDC states that companies should 'build everage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p.18) - - 7 The company sontracts contained due dilgence performance clauses p. 104 8 8 The company monitored the compliance with its supply chain policy in commercial contracts effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p.18) p. 74, 99, 104 9 The company supply chain policy. p. 113 p. 74, 99, 104 9 The company supply chain policy. p. 113 p. 5 10 The company supply chain policy. p. 113 p. 5 11 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. p. 113 p. 113 12 The company described 'the company's database and record-keeeping system." p. 113	2		p. 113	p. 53
undergone an independent third-party audit (e.g. as provided by RMI's RMAP, LBMA, RJC) or second-party audit. P. 17, 74, 99 5 The company's supply chain policy was incorporated into commercial contracts and/or written agreements with suppliers. P. 17, 74, 99 6 The commercial contracts and/or written agreements with suppliers contained flow-down provision clauses in which the company's supply chain policy is made relevant in lower tiers. Note: the DDC states that companies should 'build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk" (p.18) P. 104 7 The company contracts contained due diligence performance clauses p. 104 8 The company monitored the compliance with its supply chain policy in commercial contracts effectively prevent or mitigate the compliance with its supply chain policy in commercial contracts p. 74, 99, 104 9 The company honitored the compliance with its supply chain policy. p. 113 p. 4 9 The company supply chain policy. p. 113 p. 5 10 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. p. 113 p. 113 11 The company described 'the supply chain. p. 113 - 12 The company described 'the supply chain. p. 113 - 13	3		p. 17	p. 17
written agreements with suppliers. 99 40 6 The commercial contracts and/or written agreements with suppliers contained flow-down provision clauses in which the company's supply chain policy is made relevant in lower tiers. Note: the DDG states that companies should "build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p.18) -	4	undergone an independent third-party audit (e.g. as provided by RMI's RMAP, LBMA, RJC)		
provision clauses in which the company's supply chain policy is made relevant in lower tiers. Note: the DDG states that companies should "build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p.18) p. 104 7 The company's contracts contained due diligence performance clauses p. 74, 99, 104 8 The company scontracts contained due diligence performance clauses p. 74, 99, 104 9 The company monitored the compliance with its supply chain policy in commercial contracts with the company is supply chain policy. p. 113 10 The company explained "the management structure responsible for the company's due diligence and who in the company is directly responsible." Note: The description can include departments in charge, persons in charge, involvement of executives. p. 113 p. 113 11 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. p. 113 12 The company back an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. p. 113 13 The company described "the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a holtine. p. 113 p. 113 14 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due dilgence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: The grievance mechanism may be a general mechanism (fo	5			p. 17, 38, 40
8 The company monitored the compliance with its supply chain policy in commercial contracts p. 74, 99, 104 p. 4 9 The company had in place a supplier escalation process in the event of non-compliance 10 The company supply chain policy. p. 113 p. 5 10 The company explained "the management structure responsible for the company's due diligence and who in the company is directly responsible." p. 113 p. 5 11 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. p. 113 12 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control that companies use to identify SORs, all countries of origin and transit of the minerals supplied to SORs in their supply chain. p. 113 13 The company described "the company's database and record-keeping system." p. 113 14 The company described "the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Example swould be email addresses or a hotime. p. 104 p. 103 15 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme meership). p. 106, p. 4 110 14 The company described "the steps taken to identify refiners in their supply chai		provision clauses in which the company's supply chain policy is made relevant in lower tiers. Note: the DDG states that companies should "build leverage, over suppliers who can most effectively prevent or mitigate the identified risk." (p.18)		
with suppliers. 104 9 The company had in place a supplier escalation process in the event of non-compliance with the company's supply chain policy.		The company's contracts contained due diligence performance clauses	•	
with the company's supply chain policy. P. 113 P. 113 10 The company explained "the management structure responsible for the company's due diligence and who in the company is directly responsible." P. 113 P. 5 11 The description can include departments in charge, persons in charge, involvement of executives. P. 113 P. 113 11 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. P. 113 12 The company described "the company's database and record-keeping system." P. 113 13 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. P. 17 P. 17 P. 1 14 The company described "the steps taken to identify refiners in their supply chain." P. 113 15 The company described "the steps taken to identify refiners in their supply chain." P. 113 P. 5 16 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes include the RMI, LBMA, and RJC. 17 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes inc				p. 40
diligence and who in the company is directly responsible." Note: The description can include departments in charge, persons in charge, involvement of executives. 11 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. P. 113 12 The company described internal systems of transparency and control that companies use to identify SORs, all countries of origin and transit of the minerals supplied to SORs in their supply chain. P. 113 12 The company described "the company's database and record-keeping system." P. 113 13 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. P. 17 P. 1 14 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism (for all sorts of grievances) as long as it is specifically for the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a hotline. P. 113 P. 113 14 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes include the RMI, LBMA, and RJC. P. 106, 110 P. 4 16 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply realired its or participates in a due diligence programme through membership and/or financial support. P. 113 P. 5 17 <t< td=""><td>9</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	9			
11 The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. p. 113 Note: For downstream companies, this includes a system of transparency and control that companies use to identify SORs, all countries of origin and transit of the minerals supplied to SORs in their supply chain. p. 113 12 The company described "the company's database and record-keeping system." p. 113 13 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. p. 17 p. 17 p. 1 14 The company described "the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a hotline. state the supply chain." p. 113 p. 113 p. 5 15 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). p. 106, 110 p. 4 16 The company required its suppliers to participate in a due diligence programme through reduined is suppliers. 17 The company required its suppliers to participate in a due diligence programme through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. p. 113 p. 5 18 The company assessed the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other f	10	diligence and who in the company is directly responsible." Note: The description can include departments in charge, persons in charge, involvement	p. 113	p. 53
12 The company described "the company's database and record-keeping system." p. 113 13 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. p. 17 p. 17 p. 1 13 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. p. 17 p. 1 14 The grievance mechanism may be a general mechanism (for all sorts of grievances) as long as it is specifically for the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a hotline. p. 113 p. 5 Step 2: Risk assessment 14 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). p. 106, 110 p. 4 15 The company participates, through membership and/or financial support, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms). 16 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners in its supply raidation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners. p. 113 p. 5	11	The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain. Note: For downstream companies, this includes a system of transparency and control that companies use to identify SORs, all countries of origin and transit of the minerals supplied	p. 113	
13 The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. p. 17 p. 17 Note: The grievance mechanism may be a general mechanism (for all sorts of grievances) as long as it is specifically for the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a hotline. p. 113 p. 5 Step 2: Risk assessment 14 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes include the RMI, LBMA, and RJC. p. 106, 110 p. 4 16 The company required its suppliers to participate in a due diligence programme through membership and/or financial support. 17 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners. p. 113 p. 5	12		p. 113	
14 The company described "the steps taken to identify refiners in their supply chain." p. 113 p. 5 15 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes include the RMI, LBMA, and RJC. p. 106, 110 p. 4 16 The company participates, through membership and/or financial support, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms). 17 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners. p. 113 p. 5	13	The company had an operational-level grievance mechanism in line with the DDG under the period of review. Note: The grievance mechanism may be a general mechanism (for all sorts of grievances) as long as it is specifically for the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a hotline.	•	p. 17
15 The company participated in or supported "independent third-party audits" of SORs' due diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes include the RMI, LBMA, and RJC. p. 106, 110 p. 4 16 The company participates, through membership and/or financial support, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms). 17 The company required its suppliers to participate in a due diligence programme through membership and/or financial support. 18 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners. p. 113			440	50
diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership). Note: Such programmes include the RMI, LBMA, and RJC.11016The company participates, through membership and/or financial support, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms)17The company required its suppliers to participate in a due diligence programme through membership and/or financial support18The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners.P. 113			•	· ·
16 The company participates, through membership and/or financial support, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms). 17 The company required its suppliers to participate in a due diligence programme through membership and/or financial support. 18 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners. p. 113 p. 5	15	diligence practices (for example through industry programme membership).	р. 106, 110	p. 47
membership and/or financial support. 18 The company assessed the due diligence practices of the smelters/refiners in its supply chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners. p. 113 p. 5	16	The company participates, through membership and/or financial support, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms).		
chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. <i>Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of smelters/refiners.</i>				
$10 \pm 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1$	18	chain, including disclosing the "published list of qualified smelters/refiners through industry validation schemes conforming to the due diligence processes" recommended in the DDG. Note: Among other features, such industry schemes must include Step 4 audits of	p. 113	p. 53
ine company explained "the methodology of [its] supply chain risk assessments." p. 113	19	The company explained "the methodology of [its] supply chain risk assessments."	p. 113	

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

	p. 113	
	p. 113	
mitigation in the risk	p. 113	
specifically identified		
view to improving due	p. 104.	p. 43.

	management plan." Note: This should include how companies are responding to specifically identified	P e	
23	<i>risks/incidents.</i> The company assisted "suppliers in building capacities with a view to improving due diligence performance." (p. 17)	p. 104, 113	p. 43, 45
24	The company described "the involvement of affected stakeholders."	p. 113	
25	The company disclosed "the efforts made [] to monitor and track performance for risk mitigation." Note: The DDG e.g. recommends that companies: "Implement the risk management plan, monitor and track performance of risk mitigation, report back to designated senior management and consider suspending or discontinuing engagement with a supplier after failed attempts at mitigation." (p. 46)	p. 113	p. 46
26	The company disclosed all the instances and results of follow-up to evaluate significant and measurable improvement.	p. 113	
27	The company disclosed "the number of instances where the company has decided to disengage with suppliers and/or supply chains, consistent with Annex II, without disclosing the identity of those suppliers, except where the company deems it acceptable to do so in accordance with applicable laws."	p. 112	
28	The company accounted for its mitigation action, structured according to the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II model policy. Note: The six "significant adverse impacts," "associated with extracting, trading, handling and exporting minerals from conflict-affected and high-risk areas" are (1) "serious abuses associated with the extraction, transport or trade of minerals"; (2) "direct or indirect support to non-state armed groups"; (3) "public or private security forces"; (4) "bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation of the origin of minerals"; (5) "money laundering"; and (6) non-payment "of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments" (OECD, 2016: 20).	p. 20	p. 20
29	The company has no unaddressed allegations relating to the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II model policy.		
30	The company has no unaddressed allegations relating to the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II model policy, which contradict public representation(s) the company has made.		

20 The company disclosed "the actual or potential risks identified."

The company described "the steps taken to manage risks."
The company included "a summary on the strategy for risk

Step 3: Risk management

Source: Author's own work

Assessing in-scope companies for their corporate supply chain behaviour allows one to further categorise them. The following six basic actor types are featured in the figure below.

Figure 7.4. Company DD and purchasing modes



Source: Author's own work

The indicators used for such classification are listed in the table below. Best judgment should be used to categorize companies based on uptake sources.

Table 7.8. Downstream supply chain actor classification

		Supply Chain Actor(s)
		Actor's name
I. I	No Due Diligence	
1 .	The company provided no representation or evidence of OECD-premised due diligence.	Yes/No
		Source
b.	The company did not mention DDG in public document(s).	Yes/No
		Source
2. I	De-risking	
a.	The company's representations stated they avoid engaging in, doing business in, or sourcing	Yes/No
	from certain countries.	Source
b.	The company's representations stated they avoid engaging with - or sourcing from - certain	Yes/No
	production types (e.g. ASM).	Source
3. I	Jnconditional purchasing	
a.	The company's representations indicated that while they carried out some DD, they did not	Yes/No
	assess on-the-ground conditions before purchases of minerals or intermediate forms.	Source
D.	The company's representations did not indicate that, if sourcing from CAHRAs, their supply	Yes/No
	chains exclusively purchased DD-minerals.	Source
4. I	Non-purchase engagement	
a.	The company's representations indicated that they responsibly dis-engaged from their	Yes/No
	CAHRAs supply chains as they found conditions as per Annex II paragraphs 1 and 3.	Source
Э.	The company's representations indicated that if they found conditions as per Annex II	Yes/No
	paragraphs 1 and 3, the company invested in harm reduction and/or risk remediation.	Source

5 1		
5. I a.	Partial risk management Company's representations mentioned explicit engagement of DDPs (e.g. in terms of	Yes/No
a.	membership, volumes and engagement on incidence monitoring and resolution).	Source
b.	The company indicated that they purchased minerals (or intermediate forms) on condition of	Yes/No
	source material associated with a DDP, but did not engage further.	Source
6. 1	Enhanced risk management	
a.	The company's representations indicated that they responsibly dis-engaged from their supply	Yes/No
	chains leading to CAHRAs when they found conditions as per Annex II paragraphs 1 and 3.	Source
b.	The company's representations indicated that they prudently engaged supply chains in	Yes/No
	conditions according to paragraphs 10 and 14.	Source
C.	The company's representations indicated engagement across a spectrum of actions, which inclu themes captured through the following indicators:	uded the following
	• Use of leverage (Table 7.7: 4 to 9)	Yes/No
		Source
	Contract conditions (Table 7.7: 4 to 7)	Yes/No
	Υ ,	Source
	Conseity building of symplices (Table 7.7, 92)	Yes/No
	Capacity-building of suppliers (Table 7.7: 23)	Source
	Grievance mechanisms (Table 7.7 13)	Yes/No
		Source
	• Direct engagement on Annex II-cited phenomena (Table 7.7: 2, 3, 21 to 28)	Yes/No
		Source
	 DDP participation or provision of financial support to DDPs (Table 7.7: 16) 	Yes/No
		Source

Section F: Upstream DDG Uptake

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	To what degree are companies in the upstream minerals supply chain demonstrating uptake of the OECD's 5-step due diligence framework?
Research design:	Cross-sectional, longitudinal study
Data sources	Primary data collection based on corporate self-reporting (Step 5 reports or equivalent).
Unit(s) of analysis	The upstream section of the supply chain features, at the top of the upstream supply chain (according to the DDG typology), the SOR level, which comprises the main unit of analysis of this assessment. Positioned at the ultimate supply chain control point, smelters, refiners, and diamond cutters exercise comparatively high discretionary power from whom, and on what terms, they source their minerals.
Key metric(s):	DDG Steps 1-5, through the perspective of Step 5 disclosure. As with the downstream section, the data collected will allow any given company under study to be classified according to the typology offered in the TOC (See Table 7.9) The case frequency in each category will inform the degree of DDG uptake.
Sampling:	Wherever feasible, all registered SOR-level actors, as per the to-be- defined scope of the M&E Framework, will be surveyed for the purpose of this section assessment. For example, in the 3TG space there were 332 SORs in 2018. In the cobalt industry, there were 52 cobalt refiners (both

	fine and crude cobalt refiners as per the RMI taxonomy) in 2018 (Bayer et al., 2018).
Assessment themes:	The DDG features reporting stipulations in Step 5 that a company properly implementing the DDG will follow. The degree of corporate disclosure may then be consequently assessed as an indication of a company's implementation of the DDG (see Table 7.9).
	This narrow assessment scope for the stipulated disclosure is required as a given company can implement the full letter and spirit of the DDG, but opt to still only provide the minimum elements stipulated for disclosure by Step 5 according to their signalling strategy (transparency \neq quality of due diligence and purchasing behaviour).
	In order to determine whether an upstream company engages in enhanced risk management, the extent to which an upstream company carries out on-the-ground risk assessments, capacity-building, ASM formalisation, child labour remediation, engaging multi-stakeholder efforts to assist vulnerable populations, tracking and disclosing payments to government, and formalisation of security arrangements is assessed (see Table 7.9).
	Included in the uptake assessment is an analysis of Annex II-relevant allegations against the company originating from a credible source, and how the company responded, if at all. Each of the 12 dimensions in Annex II are in scope. This analysis then reveals a pattern regarding the type and frequency of allegations concerning relevant corporate behaviour.
Indicators:	This assessment section features the following indicators.

Table 7.9. Upstream Step 5 indicators

	Upstream DDG uptake indicators	Annex II / III / Gold suppl.	Annex II / III / 3T suppl.
Ster	p 1: Management Systems	ouppi.	ouppii
1	The company mentioned the OECD Minerals DDG in public document(s).		
2	The company published a due diligence policy for responsible minerals sourcing / trade. Note: The policy should be sourcing and/or raw materials focused.	p. 111	p. 52
3	The company's policy takes into account the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II model policy, disaggregated by impact.	p. 17	p. 17
4	The company supports ASM formalisation either through: (a) direct engagement with ASM workers or operators, including through commercial and/or sourcing relationships with such entities, or (b) indirect engagement, for example by providing support to partnerships seeking to formalise ASM.	p. 115, 116, 117	p. 25, 27
5	The company explained "the management structure responsible for the company's due diligence and who in the company is directly responsible." Note: Description can include departments in charge, persons in charge, involvement of executives.	p. 111	p. 52
6	The company described internal systems of transparency, information collection and control over the supply chain, explaining how this operates. <i>Note: Upstream companies must have a chain of custody or traceability system if they have identified red flags.</i>	p. 111	p. 52
7	The company described "the company's database and record keeping system and explain[ed] the methods for identifying all suppliers, down to the mine of origin and the methods for sharing the information about due diligence throughout the supply chain." (p. 111)	p. 111	p. 52
8	The company developed or supported a grievance mechanism and provided evidence attesting to the fact that it is operational. Note: The grievance mechanism may be a general mechanism (for all sorts of grievances) as long as it is specifically for the supply chain AND is mentioned in minerals documents/policies. Examples would be email addresses or a hotline.	p. 17	p. 17
Ste	p 2: Risk assessment		
9	The company carried out on-the-ground risk assessment(s) and published risk assessment using Annex II categories, including the disclosure of aggregate results.		p. 52
10	The company explained "how the company identified red flag operations or red flags in their supply chain, including the verifications of supplier representations proportional to risk."	p. 111	
11	The company described the "red flags identified in the supply chain."	p. 113	
12	The company described "the steps taken to map the factual circumstances of those red flag operations and red flagged supply chains."	p. 111, 112	
13	The company outlined "the methodology, practices and information yielded by the on-the- ground assessment team, including whether and how the company collaborated with other upstream companies and how the company ensured that all joint work duly takes into consideration circumstances specific to the individual company."	p. 112	
14	The company disclosed "the actual or potential risks identified" using Annex II categories.	р. 112	
15	The company participates, e.g. through membership, in an upstream DDP (see DDP criteria in the Glossary of Terms).		
	p 3: Risk management	- 110	- 50
16	The company described "the steps taken to manage risks."	p. 112	p. 52
17	The company included "a summary of the strategy for risk mitigation in the risk management plan." Note: The plan and/or summary should include how companies are responding to specifically identified risks and incidents.	p. 112	p. 52
	The company itself – or through participation in a relevant programme– carried out actions	p. 116	

82 |

	in order to prevent or remediate child labour (e.g. vocational training, psychosocial support, awareness-raising, other forms of training, support for formal education).		
19	The company itself – or through participation in a relevant programme– engaged in multi- stakeholder efforts to assist vulnerable populations.	p. 22, 64, 114	p. 22
20	The company disclosed "information on payments made to governments in line with EITI criteria and principles (where relevant)."	p. 111	p. 52
21	The company ensured that security arrangements with public or private security forces were formalised and made only in accordance with the Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights.	p. 22, 23, 116, 117	p. 22, 23, 55, 56, 59
22	The company described "capability-training, if any, and the involvement of affected stakeholders," held in the last 12 months.	p. 112	p. 52
23	The company disclosed "the efforts made by the company to monitor and track performance for risk mitigation and all the instances and results of follow-up after 6 months to evaluate significant and measurable improvement." (p. 112)	p. 112	p. 52
24	The company disclosed "the number of instances where the company has decided to disengage with suppliers and/or supply chains, consistent with Annex II, without disclosing the identity of those suppliers, except where the company deems it acceptable to do so in accordance with applicable laws."	p. 112	
25	The company has no unaddressed allegations against it relating to the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II model policy.		
26	The company has no unaddressed allegations against it relating to the six main adverse impacts as per the Annex II model policy, which contradict public representation(s) the company has made.		
Ste	p 4: Audits		
27	The company published "the summary audit reports of refiners with due regard taken of business confidentiality and other competitive or security concerns."	p. 112	p. 53
28	The company published an audit report that includes SOR "details and the date of the audit."	p. 112	
29	The company published an audit report that includes "the audit activities and methodology." Note: As "defined in Step $4(A)(4)$, where an Industry Programme or Institutionalised Mechanism in conformance with [the] Guidance and as defined in Step $4(B)(2)$ has not published these details."	p. 112	
30	The company published an audit report that includes "the audit conclusions." Note: As "defined in Step 4(A)(4), as they relate to each step in this Guidance."	p. 112	

Source: Author's own work

The supply chain engagement of upstream companies will be classified according to the same six categories as the downstream companies (see Figure 7.5), assessed through the criteria in Table 7.10. Best judgment should be used to categorize companies based on uptake sources.
Figure 7.5. Company DD and purchasing modes



Source: Author's own work

Table 7.10. Upstream supply chain actor classification

		Supply Chain Actor(s)
		Actor's name
1. I	No Due Diligence	
a.	The company provided no representation or evidence of OECD-premised due diligence.	Yes/No
		Source
b.	The company did not mention DDG in public document(s).	Yes/No
		Source
2. I	De-risking	
a.	The company's representations stated they avoid engaging in, doing business in, or sourcing	Yes/No
	from certain countries.	Source
b.	The company's representations stated they avoid engaging with - or sourcing from - certain	Yes/No
	production types (e.g. ASM).	Source
3. I	Unconditional purchasing	
a.	The company's representations indicated that while they carried out some DD, they did not	Yes/No
	assess on-the-ground conditions before purchases of minerals or intermediate forms.	Source
b.	The company's representations did not indicate that, if sourcing from CAHRAs, their supply	Yes/No
	chains exclusively purchased DD-minerals.	Source
4. I	Non-purchase engagement	
a.	The company's representations indicated that they responsibly disengaged from their CAHRAs	Yes/No
	supply chains as they found conditions as per Annex II paragraphs 1 and 3.	Source
b.	The company's representations indicated that if they found conditions as per Annex II	Yes/No
	paragraphs 1 and 3, the company invested in harm reduction and/or risk remediation.	Source
5. I	Partial risk management	
a.	Company's representations mentioned explicit engagement of DDPs (e.g. in terms of	Yes/No
	membership, volumes and engagement on incidence monitoring and resolution).	Source
b.	The company indicated that they purchased minerals (or intermediate forms) on condition of	Yes/No
	source material associated with a DDP, but did not engage further.	Source

84 |

6.	Enhanced risk management			
a.	The company's representations indicated that they responsibly disengaged from their supply	Yes/No		
	chains leading to CAHRAs when they found conditions as per Annex II paragraphs 1 and 3.	Source		
b.	The company's representations indicated that they prudently engaged supply chains in	Yes/No		
	conditions according to paragraphs 10 and 14.			
C.	The company's representations indicated engagement across a spectrum of actions, which inclu themes captured through the following indicators:	ded the following		
	On-the-ground risk assessments (Table 7.9: 9, 10)	Yes/No		
		Source		
	 Capacity-building (Table 7.9: 18, 19, 22) 	Yes/No		
		Source		
	ASM formalisation (Table 7.9: 4)	Yes/No		
		Source		
	Child labour remediation (Table 7.9: 17, 18)	Yes/No		
		Source		
	 Engaging multi-stakeholder efforts to assist vulnerable populations Table 7.9: 19) 	Yes/No		
		Source		
	Tracking and disclosing normants to governments (Table 7.0.00)	Yes/No		
	 Tracking and disclosing payments to governments (Table 7.9 20) 	Source		
	Formalising security arrangements (Table 7.9: 21)	Yes/No		
		Source		

Source: Author's own work

Section G: Global DDG Context Profile

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	What is the current context on trends and emerging issues relating to responsible sourcing of minerals from CAHRAs at the international level?
Research design:	Literature review and synopsis of most current reports on global trends most directly related to the demand of minerals studied in Assessment Section C.
Data sources	Secondary data sources (indexes), examples of which featured in Table 7.11.
Unit(s) of analysis	National-level phenomena and market trends related to in-scope CAHRAs.
Key metric(s):	Data to be used from referenced literature, operationalised with indicators in Table 7.11.
Sampling:	Authoritative sources are consulted for this assessment.
Assessment themes:	This assessment will review the identified and expanded sources dealing with relevant global trends related to the demand of minerals studied in Assessment Section C.
Indicators:	This assessment features 8 domains (see Table 7.11).

Table 7.11. Global DDG context indicators

	Domains		Data sources			
A. Norn	native and legal drivers of mineral supply cl	nain	due diligence			
1.	Global standards and instruments incorporating responsible business conduct (OECD, UN)	•	OECD and UN instruments on responsible business conduct OECD and UN conventions National legislative repositories			
2.	2. Global conventions and international law relevant to responsible business conduct		 OFAC lists; FCPA and UK Bribery Act Mapping coverage of in-scoped supply chains by prospective 			
3.	Regional and national legislation and regulations		international normative drivers of due diligence			
4.	Sanctions and legal judgments targeting or affecting entities involved in or linked to the minerals trade					
B. Mark	et drivers of mineral supply chain due dilig	ence	•			
5.	Rules mandating supply chain due diligence in mineral supply chains set forth by industry associations and exchanges for members and listed entities	•	London Metal Exchange (LME), Responsible Jewellery Council (RJC), London Bullion Market Association LBMA), Dubai Multi Commodities Centre (DMCC), Responsible Mineral Initiative (RMI), World Gold Council (WGC), etc.			
		•	Mapping coverage of in-scoped supply chains by prospective market drivers of due diligence			
6.	Market behaviour & investment trends	•	Deloitte: Annual trend analysis on the future of mining (Swart,			
7.	Insights, strategies, and forward-thinking analysis		2020), recurring desk review			
8.	Demands from communities and investors					

Source: Author's own work

Section H: CAHRA Context Profiles

Assessment type:	Evaluation
Key question(s):	What are the current issues related to the business and operating environment that affect a company's ability to conduct business and/or operate in the sector/CAHRA and may influence the way it conducts due diligence?
Research design:	Literature review and supporting data informing descriptive analysis of most current national index reports most directly related to the impacts at the intermediate and ultimate outcome levels. These index domains provide a backdrop to the identified impact indicators.
Data sources	Secondary data sources (indexes), as recommended in Table 7.12
Unit(s) of analysis	National-level statistics for each identified and studied CAHRA.
Key metric(s):	Data on regulatory, financial, formalisation and the security environment in CAHRA are derived from indexes, featuring the themes in Table 7.12.

Sampling:	Authoritative sources are consulted for this assessment.				
Assessment themes:	Using identified validated global indexes, the research will review sections and related data corresponding to referenced impact indicators. Descriptive statistics, along with relevant narrative, will provide a CAHRA profile as a backdrop to referenced impact indicators.				
Indicators:	This assessment features 17 domains (see Table 7.12).				

Table 7.12. In-scope context profile domains

Domains			Data sources			
Regulat	ory environment					
1.	Voice and accountability	•	World Bank: Worldwide Governance Indicators			
2.	Political stability and absence of violence		(Kaufman and Kraay, 2018)			
3.	Government effectiveness	•	World Bank: Country Policy and Institutional			
4.	Regulatory quality		Assessment (World Bank Group, 2019)			
5.	Rule of law	•	Transparency International: Corruption Perceptions Index (Transparency International, 2021)			
6.	Control of corruption					
Econom	nic environment					
7.	Ease of doing business	•	ILO informality data			
8.	Employment informality	•	Global Financial Inclusion (FINDEX) database			
9.	Financial inclusion	•	World Bank: Mineral rents (% of GDP)			
10.	Mining and metals sector as share of GDP	•	World Bank: Ease of Doing Business (World Bank			
11.	Presence of hyperinflation (rate of local currency inflation of more than 50% per month)		Group, 2021)			
Formali	sation environment					
12.	Defined regulatory environment for ASM	•	Ministry of mines implementing the UNITAR			
13.	Established supply chain procedures		Formalization Framework (de Haan and Turner, 2018)			
14.	Adequate enabling environment	•	African Mining Legislation Atlas			
15.	Presence and enforcement of gender and child protection norms and regulations	•	Other desk-based research			
Security	/ environment					
1.	Level of safety and security	•	Institute for Economics and Peace: Global Peace Index			
2.	Level of conflict		(IEP, 2020).			
3.	Level of militarisation	•	University of Heidelberg: <i>Conflict Barometer</i> (HIIK, 2019).			
		•	OECD "States of Fragility" Reports (OECD, 2018b).			

Source: Author's own work

7.5. Evaluation Summary

Compare section findings

The results of studies will be compared in order to draw meaningful links and conclusions on the strength of such links if they exist. For example, the DDP trade volume data (e.g. X kg of mineral transacted per year) may be compared with documented action regarding Annex II incidents (e.g. X incidents identified, Y incidents followed-up, and Z incidents mitigated). Of further interest would be to qualify the volumes of DDP transacted in terms of whether or not the DDP also exercised control over leakage-in/fraud through mineral sales tracking and comparison to corresponding financial flows. In addition, one may compare the volumes of DDP transacted to DDP participation in terms of membership, number of mine workers, and stakeholder risk mitigation consultation.

An inter-section comparison is particularly important for the findings of Sections C and D (due diligence minerals trade and quality and scale of due diligence programmes). For example, while studies on uptake (E and F) may reveal data about the levels of uptake specific to upstream and downstream supply chain segments, they can also stand alone as studies, each with a corresponding node along the theory of change. Only by assessing how Sections C and D relate to one another, however, can we develop a clear understanding of the overall trade in responsibly sourced minerals. In other words, we need to build an understanding of both quality of due diligence programmes, *and* the scale (volumes of minerals traded through such programmes) to have a complete picture.



Table 7.13. Quantitative measures of DDP quality and scale¹⁴

Source: Author's own work

Further measures of quality include the following four binary measures.

Table 7.14. Qualitative measures of DDP quality and scale

	Further measures of quality	Yes / No
1.	Mineral flow tracking and comparison with corresponding financial flows	
2.	Registration system of miners and mine sites	
3.	Data triangulation (one or more sources to observe the same phenomenon)	
4.	Public reporting of meta-level data	

Source: Author's own work

Accept or reject TOC hypotheses

As a next step, once the key questions have been answered, the M&E Framework will be in a position to validate or reject the ToC hypotheses. Table 7.15 further details how the assessment sections relate to the specific hypothesis identified.

Table 7.15. Assessment related to hypothesis clusters

Assessments Sections	Hypothesis Cluster #
Section A: Annex II Adverse Impacts	3, 6
Section B: Socio-Economic Conditions of Miners	4
Section C: Due Diligence Minerals Trade	1, 2, 5, 6
Section D: Due Diligence Programmes	2, 3, 4
Section E: DDG Downstream Uptake	1, 3, 4
Section F: DDG Upstream Uptake	1, 3, 4
Section G: DDG Global Profile	5
Section H: CAHRA Context Profile	6

Source: Author's own work

Conduct further analysis

Thereafter, further analysis *between the sections* may be conducted, premised on the following questions.

Table 7.16. Evaluation, further key questions

Further key questions

1. Is downstream and upstream DDG uptake, with respect to comprehensiveness and content, concordant or discordant?

2. If DDG uptake is relatively "robust" at the aggregate level (according to typology), is that condition reflected in the demand for DDM?

3. Is there more DDM supply than demand (i.e. a gap between supply and demand) or vice versa?

4. How do the quality and scale compare to the volumes of DDM minerals traded through DDPs?

5. If DDPs quality and scale are significant, is the impact reflected in Annex II Adverse Incidents and miners SEC conditions?

6. Are the socio-economic trends comparable to the Annex II Adverse Impacts trends?

7. Are current trends and context in mining reflected in the way downstream and upstream actors conduct business?

8. Is the CAHRA context affecting downstream and upstream actors in their ability to conduct business?

9. Is the CAHRA context influencing the way downstream and upstream actors conduct due diligence?

Measuring the phenomena as per the primary questions, over time, longitudinal observations are potentiated.

Table 7.17. Evaluation, longitudinal questions

Longitudinal questions

1. Are changes in DDG uptake correlated with the demand for DDM?

2. Is downstream DDP participation correlated with DDM demand?

3. Is upstream DDP participation correlated with DDM demand?

4. Is enhanced risk management in the downstream correlated with DDM demand?

5. Is enhanced risk management in the upstream correlated with DDM demand?

6. Are requirements/conditions for suppliers to participate in DDP correlated with DDM demand?

7. Are requirements/conditions for suppliers to undertake enhanced risk management correlated with DDM demand?

8. To what degree is the demand for DDM from the CAHRA changing over time?

9. To what degree is the supply for DDM from the CAHRA changing over time?

10. Is the supply of DDM correlated with a change of ANNEX II Adverse Impacts?

11. Is the supply of DDM correlated with a change in socio-economic conditions of miners and mining communities?

12. Is a global demand for in-scope minerals correlated with DDM demand?

13. Is a change at the immediate outcome level correlated with changes at the ultimate outcome level?

Answering these questions will provide further evidence to support or refute the M&E Framework's hypotheses.

Table 7.18 summarizes the indicators used for the evaluation assessment.

Table 7.18. Evaluation Framework

Outcome level	DDG outcome	Dimension of impact	Indicators	Data type	Frequency	Data source(s)
Ultimate Outcome	Companies in the mineral supply chain do not contribute to serious human rights abuses and conflict	Annex II Adverse Impacts	See Table 7.2	Secondary data	3-5 years	See Table 7.2
	Companies in the mineral supply chain support the socio- economic conditions of miners and mining communities	Socio-Economic Conditions of miners and mining communities	See Table 7.3	Primary data/ Secondary data	3-5 years	Data from DDPs Independent surveys of miners and mining communities
Intermediate Outcome	Minerals-based industries applying OECD based due diligence	DDM Trade	See Table 7.4	Primary data/ Secondary data	3-5 years	Data collection involving in-scope DDPs Official data triangulated with other sources of evidence, e.g. expert estimations, EITI, etc.
		DDPs	See Table 7.5	Primary data	3-5 years	In-scope DDPs (for examples, see Handbook)
Immediate Outcome		Increased downstream supply chain capacity	See Table 7.7 See Table 7.8	Primary data	3-5 years	Sample data collection on in-scope mineral- sourcing companies
		Increased upstream supply chain capacity	See Table 7.9 See Table 7.10	Primary data	3-5 years	Data collection on in-scope mineral-sourcing companies at the SOR level
Global Context	Backdrop of global trends influencing industry decisions and investments	Normative and legal drivers of mineral supply chain due diligence	See Table 7.11	Secondary data	3-5 years	OECD and UN instruments on responsible business conduct; UN and OECD conventions; National legislative repositories; OFAC lists; FCPA and UK Bribery Act; Mapping coverage of in- scoped supply chains by prospective international normative drivers of due diligence

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

						[9]	
		Market drivers of mineral supply chain due diligence		Secondary data	3-5 years	London Metal Exchange (LME), Responsible Jewellery Council (RJC), London Bullion Market Association LBMA), Dubai Multi Commodities Centre (DMCC), Responsible Mineral Initiative (RMI), World Gold Council (WGC), etc.; Mapping coverage of in-scoped supply chains by prospective market drivers of due diligence; Deloitte: Annual trend analysis on the future of mining (Swart et al., 2020)	
CAHRA Context	Backdrop of CAHRA operating environments influencing industry decisions and behavioursRegulatory environmentSee TableEconomic environmentEconomic environmentSee TableFormalisation environmentSecurity environmentSecurity environmentSecurity environment		See Table 7.12	Secondary data	3-5 years	World Bank: Worldwide Governance Indicators (Kaufman and Kraay, 2018; World Bank: Country Policy and Institutional Assessment (World Bank Group, 2019); Transparency International: Corruption Perceptions Index (Transparency International, 2021)	
				-	Secondary data	3-5 years	ILO informality data; Global Financial Inclusion (FINDEX) database; World Bank data: Mineral rents (% of GDP); World Bank: Ease of doing business (World Bank Group, 2021)
					Secondary data	3-5 years	Ministry of mines implementing the UNITAR Formalization Framework (de Haan and Turner, 2018); African Mining Legislation Atlas
			Secondary data	3-5 years	Institute for Economics and Peace: Global Peace index (IEP, 2020); University of Heidelberg: Conflict Barometer (HIIK, 2019); OECD "States of Fragility" Reports (OECD, 2018b)		

Notes

¹¹ If relying on crowdsourced data, calculate prevalence.

¹² The interpretation of data collected for indicators on a discrete basis (i.e. as documented adverse incidents) as opposed to aggregate prevalence should give consideration to the severity of such incidents, including if they are of an irremediable character.

¹³ Collectively, G20 members represent around 80% of the world's economic output, 66% of the global population, and 75% of international trade. As of 2020, there are 20 members of the group: Argentina, Australia, Brazil, Canada, China, European Union, France, Germany, India, Indonesia, Italy, Japan, Mexico, Republic of Korea, Russia, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Turkey, United Kingdom, and United States (G20, 2020).

¹⁴ The quantitative measures are the result of calculating the square root of the multiplication between "kg of mineral" and the corresponding indicator in Table 21.

8. Monitoring plan

8.1. Methods

This DDG M&E Framework further establishes measures for routine, annual monitoring and reporting on DDP outcomes, as well as the evolution of the interplay between CAHRA and at-risk minerals.

The monitoring plan is based on the same cause-effect logic as the Theory of Change as featured in the evaluation plan and provides indicators to be measured on an annual basis. After the initial evaluation baseline has been completed, the monitoring plan keeps a continuous eye on how these impacts evolve in the rapidly changing environments of CAHRA. This agile understanding will allow for improvements to the periodic evaluation process, and, as such, regularly update the overall M&E plan. Thus, the monitoring plan itself represents an annual, ongoing, iterative process.

8.2. Key Questions

Key questions guide the monitoring inquiry, which are associated with the Theory of Change. They are similar to those asked in the evaluation plan and are aimed to not only monitor the key impacts associated with the identified DDPs, but also monitor the CAHRA. The monitoring plan of the M&E Framework poses the following key questions.

Table 8.1. Key Monitoring questions

Goal level	Section	Key questions
Ultimate Outcome	A. Annex II adverse impacts	1. To what extent are Annex II Adverse Impacts occurring?
	B. Socio-Economic Conditions	2. What are the socio-economic conditions of miners?
Context	H. CAHRA Profiles	3. What are changes in business and operating environments that affect a company's ability to conduct business and/or operate in the CAHRA?

Source: Author's own work

Table 8.2. Summary monitoring-indicators

Goal level Section		Indicators		
Ultimate Outcome	A. Annex II Adverse Impacts	19 indicators: one per Annex II sub-point		
	B. Socio-Economic Conditions	10 indicators: one per SEC sub-point		
Context	H. CAHRA Profiles	2 indicators: Global Peace Index 3 indicators: Formalization Framework 2 indicators: Worldwide Governance Indicators		

Source: Author's own work

Section A: Annex II Adverse Impacts

Assessment type:	Monitoring
Key question(s):	To what extent are Annex II Adverse Impacts occurring?
Research design:	Cross-sectional, longitudinal study
Data sources	Primary data, annual invitation for DDPs to self-report.
Unit(s) of analysis	DDPs, which engage actors (e.g. ASM mining cooperatives) at the production-level of the upstream supply chain.
Key metric(s):	Primary data collection using self-reporting approach using indicator(s) in Table 8.3.
Sampling:	An invitation for due diligence programmes to self-report will be launched annually. DDPs may opt to self-include in this process.
Assessment themes:	The monitoring indicators at the Annex II ultimate outcome level will serve as a backdrop for the annual incident reporting. The change over time in reported incidents and their nature will provide a window into the changing supply chain impact landscape. Of particular interest is the change in prevalence and nature of Annex II Adverse Impacts in the supply chain as reported by DDPs in the upstream supply chain.
Indicators:	This assessment features Annex II-premised indicators.

Table 8.3. Monitoring indicators for Annex II Adverse Impact risks

Adverse impact variable		 # of relevant incidents identified through DDP system 	# of relevant incidents followed-up on through DDP system	# of relevant incidents mitigated through DDP system	
Hun	nan-rights serious abuses – Serious abuses ass	sociated with extracti	on, transport or trade	of minerals	
1.	Incidents of torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	
2.	Incidents of forced / compulsory labour.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
3.	Incidents reported of worst forms of child labour.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	
4.	Incidents reported of sexual violence.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
5.	Incidents reported of conflict-related deaths.	# of relevant incidents	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	
Dire	ct or indirect support to non-state armed group	S			
6.	Incidents reported of illegally controlled mine sites, transportation routes, trading hubs.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	
7.	Incidents reported of illegally taxed or extorted money or minerals at mine site	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	

	access points, transportation routes and/or trading hubs.			
8.	Incidents reported of illegally taxed or extorted intermediaries, export companies and/or international traders.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents
Pub	lic or private security forces	1		
9.	Incidents related to public or private security forces.	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents	# of relevant incidents
Brib	ery and fraudulent misrepresentation of the ori	gin of minerals		
10.	Incidents related to bribery and fraudulent misrepresentation.	# of relevant incidents	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>
Mon	ey laundering	1		
11.	Incidents related to money laundering.	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	# of relevant incidents	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>
Non	-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to go	vernments		
12.	Incidents related to non-payment of taxes, fees and royalties due to governments.	# of relevant incidents	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>	<pre># of relevant incidents</pre>
		total	total	total

Source: Author's own work

Section B: Socio-Economic Conditions of Miners

Assessment type:	Monitoring
Key question(s):	What is the change in socio-economic conditions of miners and their communities as reported by DDPs in the upstream value chain?
Research design:	Cross-sectional, longitudinal study.
Data sources	 Two data sources are envisioned: Primary data, short-form survey of DDPs; Secondary data sources featuring surveys of miners and mining communities.
Unit(s) of analysis	The upstream section of the supply chain features only the bottom of the upstream supply chain, being the ASM mining cooperatives as part of participating DDPs.
Key metric(s):	OHS conditions and income levels (see Table 8.4).
Sampling:	An invitation for DDPs to self-report will be launched annually. DDPs can opt to self-include in this process.
Assessment themes:	The indicators of the SEC ultimate outcomes will further inform the annual monitoring reports. The change over time in reported socio-economic impacts on miners and their communities will provide a window into the changing supply chain impact landscape.
Indicators:	This assessment features 11 indicators (see Table 8.4).

MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK © OECD 2021

Table 8.4. Monitoring indicators for Socio-Economic Conditions

	Indicators		Data sources examples (for the DRC)		
Liveliho	od				
1.	Mining income per month (disaggregated by gender) compared to national average GNI.	•	In-scope DDPs (for examples, see Handbook),		
2.	Gender parity for income derived from mining.	•	National statistics		
3.	Household income (month) from mining as a percentage of total household income.	•			
4.	Income derived from mining in DDP Areas of Operation, on the part of DDP miners (compared to non-mining community members).	•			
5.	Payments to government from mining activity (e.g. fees for mining, exploration and export licenses; royalties; taxes; payments).	-			
6.	Cell phone ownership of DDP participant households, compared to national average.				
7.	Gender gap for cell phone ownership of DDP participant households versus national average.				
8.	Average % of savings over average income for participating surveyed community members (F/M).	-			
OHS					
9.	Instances of workplace death (per 100 workers, disaggregated by gender).	•	In-scope DDPs		
10.	Instances of workplace injuries (per 100 workers, disaggregated by gender).				
11.	Gold produced without mercury as percentage of that produced with mercury, in Areas of Operation (AO).	1			

Source: Author's own work

Section H: CAHRA Context Profiles

Assessment type:	Monitoring
Key question(s):	What are the ongoing business and operating-environment matters that affect a company's ability to conduct business and/or operate in the sector/CAHRA?
Research design:	Review of most current national index reports.
Data sources	Secondary data sources (indexes), examples of which featured in Table 8.5.
Unit(s) of analysis	National-level statistics for each identified and studied CAHRA.
Key metric(s):	Data to be used is drawn from identified indexes. No primary data collection needed.

Sampling:	Index sections providing a targeted backdrop to identified Impact indicators.				
Assessment themes:	Using identified, validated global indexes, this monitoring exercise will review themes and data corresponding to referenced DDG indicators. Descriptive statistics along with relevant narrative will provide a backdrop to the ultimate outcome topics				
Indicators:	This assessment features 7 indicators.				

Table 8.5. Monitoring indicators for in-scope CAHRA Contexts

	Indicators		Data sources
Regulatory environment			
1. Political stability and absence of violence Control of corruption		•	World Bank: Worldwide Governance Indicators (Kaufman and Kraay, 2018)
		•	Transparency International: Corruption Perceptions Index (Transparency International, 2021)
Formali	sation environment		
2.	Defined regulatory environment for ASM	•	UNITAR Formalization Framework (de Haan and Turner,
3.	Adequate enabling environment		2018)
4.	Presence and enforcement of gender and child protection	•	African Mining Legislation Atlas
Security	y environment		
5.	Level of terrorism impact	•	University of Heidelberg: Conflict Barometer (HIIK, 2019)
6.	Levels of conflict	•	Global Peace Index (IEP, 2020)
		•	OECD "States of Fragility Reports" (OECD, 2018b)

Source: Author's own work

8.3. Monitoring Summary

Monitoring, in the context of the DDG, is the ongoing process of collecting and analysing essential data in order to stay informed about ongoing developments and efforts in the sector. While the periodic Evaluation assessments of the DDG take a careful look at its impact over time, the monitoring process that keeps a finger on the pulse *in between* these periodic evaluations. When a new evaluation process starts, evaluators would review the results of past monitoring cycles undertaken since the previous evaluation and use them to determine the focus of the new evaluation process. In other words, Monitoring informs Evaluation and allows the overall M&E process to be effective.

The monitoring indicators to be implemented are presented in the table below.

Table 8.6. Monitoring Framework

Outcome level	DDG outcome	Dimension of impact	Indicators	Data type	Frequency	Data sources
Ultimate Outcome	Companies in the mineral supply chain do not contribute to serious human rights abuses and conflict support	Annex II Adverse Impacts	See Table 8.3	Primary data	Annual	Short-form survey of DDPs.
	Companies in the mineral supply chain support the socio- economic conditions of miners and mining communities	Socio-Economic Conditions of miners	See Table 8.4	Primary data/ Secondary data	Annual	 Short-form survey of DDPs. Independent surveys of miners and mining communities.
CAHRA Context	Backdrop of CAHRA operating environments influencing industry decisions and behaviours	Regulatory environment	 Political stability and absence of violence Control of corruption 	Secondary data	Annual	World Bank: Worldwide Governance Indicators (Kaufman and Kraay, 2018); Transparency International: Corruption Perceptions Index (Transparency International, 2021)
		Formalisation environment	 Defined regulatory environment for ASM 	Secondary data	Annual	UNITAR Formalization Framework (de Haan and Turner, 2018); African Mining Legislation Atlas
			 Adequate enabling environment 			
			 Presence and enforcement of gender and child protection 			
		Security environment	Level of terrorism impact	Secondary data	Annual	University of Heidelberg: Conflict Barometer (HIIK, 2019); Institute for Economics and Peace: Global Peace Index (IEP, 2020); OECD
			 Level of conflict 			"States of Fragility Reports" (OECD, 2018b).

Source: Author's own work

References

- Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED), <u>https://acleddata.com/#/dashboard</u> (accessed 29 June 2020).
- Alliance 8.7 (n.d.), Partners, https://www.alliance87.org/partners (accessed 29 June 2020).
- Amnesty International (2020), War Crimes and Crimes Against Humanity, <u>https://www.amnesty.eu/news/category/statements-and-reports/war-crimes-humanity-statements-and-reports/</u> <u>and-reports/</u> (accessed 30 June 2020).
- Apple (2020), 2019 Conflict Minerals Report, Apple Inc., Washington, https://www.apple.com/supplier-responsibility/pdf/Apple-Conflict-Minerals-Report.pdf.
- Bates, R.H. (2008), *When Things Fell Apart: State Failure in Late-Century Africa*, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Bayer, C.N. and J.H. Hudson (2017), *Dodd-Frank Section 1502 RY2016 Filing Evaluation*, Development International e.v., Berlin, https://www.developmentinternational.org/conflict-minerals (accessed 29 June 2020).
- Bayer, C.N., C. LeSueur, J.H. Hudson (2018), 3TG+C Smelter and Refiner Disclosure Conformance with Leading Due Diligence and Assurance Standards, Development International e.V., Berlin, <u>https://www.developmentinternational.org/conflict-minerals</u> (accessed 24 June 2020).
- Berman, N. et al (2014), "This mine is mine! How minerals fuel conflicts in Africa", *American Economic Review*, Vol. 107/6, American Economic Association, Pittsburgh, pp. 1564-1610.
- Blair G., Christensen D., Rudkin A. (2021), Do Commodity Price Shocks Cause Armed Conflict? A Meta-Analysis of Natural Experiments, American Political Science Review, pp. 1-8, <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055420000957.</u>
- Bruch, C. et al (2016), *Governance, Natural Resources and Post-Conflict Peacebuilding*, Routledge, London.
- Casley, D.J. and K. Kumar (1989), *The Collection, Analysis, and Use of Monitoring and Evaluation Data (English)*. The John Hopkins University Press, Baltimore. https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdf/10.1257/aer.20150774
- Christensen, Darin (forthcoming) Evaluating Due Diligence Programs for Conflict Minerals: A Matched Analysis of 3T Mines in Eastern DRC
- Collier, P. (2007), *The Bottom Billion. Why the Poorest Countries are Failing and What Can Be Done About It.* Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Collier, P. et al. (2003), *Breaking the Conflict Trap. Civil War and Development Policy*. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Collier, P. and A. Hoeffler (2004), "Greed and grievance in civil war", *Oxford Economic Papers*, Vol. 56/4, Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 563-595.
- de Haan, J. and B. Turner (2018), Handbook for Developing National ASGM Formalization Strategies

100 |

within National Action Plans, UNITAR and UN Environment, <u>https://unitar.org/sites/default/files/media/publication/doc/formalization_handbook_e_web_final.pdf</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).

- EITI (2020), *Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative*, <u>https://eiti.org (</u>accessed 25 June 2020).
- Enough (2017), *The Enough Project*, https://enoughproject.org (accessed 25 June 2020).
- Fearon, J.D. and D.D. Laitin (2003), "Ethnicity, insurgency, and civil war", *American Political Science Review*, Vol. 97/1, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, pp. 75-90.
- FORMIN (2006), *Guidelines for Programme Design, Monitoring and Evaluation*, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Finland (FORMIN), Helsinki,

https://www.oecd.org/derec/finland/38141776.pdf (accessed 25 June 2020)

- Gianopoulos, K. M. (2019), CONFLICT MINERALS: 2018 Company Reports on Mineral Sources Were Similar in Number and Content to Those Filed in the Prior 2 Years, GAO, Washington, DC, <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-19-607</u> (accessed 24 June 2020).
- Geenen, S. et al. (2020), "How much do artisanal miners earn? An inquiry among Congolese gold miners", Resources Policy, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resourpol.2020.101893
- G20 (2020), G20, https://g20.org/en/Pages/home.aspx (accessed 24 June 2020).
- Hegre, H. and N. Sambanis (2006), "Sensitivity analysis of empirical results on civil war onset", *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, Vol. 50/4, Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, pp. 508-535.
- HHI (2020), *Peace and Human Rights Data*, Harvard Humanitarian Initiative, Harvard, <u>https://hhi.harvard.edu/resources/peace-and-human-rights-data</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- HIIK (2019), Conflict Barometer 2018, Heidelberg Institute for International Conflict Research, Heidelberg, <u>http://www.konfliktbearbeitung.net/sites/default/files/conflict-barometer-2018.pdf</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- HRW (2020), Human Rights Watch,

https://www.hrw.org (accessed 25 June 2020).

- ICF (2020), The Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS) Program, ICF International, <u>https://www.icf.com/clients/health/demographic-health-surveys-technical-assistance</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- IEP (2020), *Global Peace Index 2020: Measuring Peace in a Complex World*, Institute for Economics & Peace,

http://visionofhumanity.org/reports (accessed 25 June 2020).

- ILO (2020a), *Forced Labour, Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking*, International Labour Organization, <u>https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/lang--en/index.htm</u> (accessed 30 June 2020).
- ILO (2020b), *Child Labour*, International Labour Organization, <u>https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/child-labour/lang--en/index.htm</u> (accessed 30 June 2020).
- ILO, UNICEF and World Bank (2018) *Understanding Children's Work: An Inter-Agency Research Cooperation Project*, International Labour Organization (ILO), United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) and World Bank, <u>http://www.ucw-project.org</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- IPIS (2020), *Publications*, International Peace Information Service, Antwerp, <u>https://ipisresearch.be/publication (</u>accessed 25 June 2020).
- Kaufman, D. and A. Kraay (2018), *Worldwide Governance Indicators*, World Bank, <u>https://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).

KST (2020), Kivu Security Tracker, https://kivusecurity.org

Leeuw F. and J. Vaessen (2009), Impact Evaluations and Development: NONIE Guidance on Impact

Evaluation, The Network of Networks on Impact Evaluation (NONIE), Washington, DC, <u>http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/411821468313779505/pdf/574900WP0Box351BLIC10no</u> <u>nie1guidance.pdf</u> (accessed 24 June 2020).

- Mayne, J. (2001), Addressing Attribution through Contribution Analysis: Using Performance Measures Sensibly, Canadian Journal of Program Evaluation, 16(1): 1–24.
- Metalor (2018), *Metalor Reconfirms its Policy on Precious Metals from Dubai*, <u>http://www.metalor.com/fr/node_59/News/Metalor-reconfirms-its-policy-on-Precious-Metals-from-Dubai</u> (accessed 29 June 2020).
- Miller, T., A.B. Kim, J.M. Roberts (2020), 2020 Index of Economic Freedom, <u>https://www.heritage.org/index/pdf/2020/book/Index_2020.pdf</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- Mizuno T., T. Ohnishi and T. Watanabe (2016), "Structure of global buyer-supplier networks and its implications for conflict minerals regulations", *EPJ Data Science*, Vol. 5/2, SpringerOpen, New York, <u>https://doi.org/10.1140/epjds/s13688-016-0063-7.</u>
- MONUSCO (2020) United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission in the DR Congo, United Nations, https://monusco.unmissions.org (accessed 25 June 2020).
- OECD (2019), Guide for National Contacts Points on the Initial Assessment of Specific Instances, OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/Guide-for-National-Contact-Points-on-the-Initial-Assessment-of-Specific-Instances.pdf</u> (accessed 29 June 2020).
- OECD (2018a), OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://www.oecd.org/investment/due-diligence-guidance-for-responsible-business-</u> <u>conduct.htm.</u>
- OECD (2018b), *States of Fragility 2018*, OECD Publishing, Paris. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264302075-en.
- OECD (2018c), OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas: Alignment Assessment of Industry Programmes with the OECD Minerals Guidance, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://www.oecd.org/corporate/industry-initiativesalignment-assessment.htm</u> (accessed 29 June 2020).
- OECD (2018d), OECD Portal for Supply Chain Risk Information, <u>https://www.oecd.org/daf/inv/mne/oecd-portal-for-supply-chain-risk-information.htm</u> (accessed 24 June 2020).
- OECD (2016), OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas: Third Edition, OECD Publishing, Paris, http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264252479-en.
- OECD (2012), Evaluating Peacebuilding Activities in Settings of Conflict and Fragility: Improving Learning for Results, DAC Guidelines and References Series, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264106802-en.</u>
- OECD (2011), OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, OECD Publishing. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264115415-en.
- Osborne, M.J. (2004), "An Introduction to Game Theory, Vol. 3/3, Oxford University Press, New York.
- Radley, B. (2020), A distributional analysis of artisanal and industrial wage levels and expenditure in the Congolese mining sector, *The Journal of Development Studies*, https://doi.org/10.1080/00220388.2020.1725484.
- Rousseau, J.J. (1754), Discours sur l'origine et les fondements de l'inégalité parmi les hommes [A Discourse on a Subject Proposed by the Academy of Dijon: What is the Origin of Inequality Among Men, and is it Authorised by Natural Law?], <u>https://aub.edu.lb/fas/cvsp/Documents/DiscourseonInequality.pdf879500092.pdf (accessed 24 June 2020).</u>

- Shahrabi Farahani, M. and M. Sheikhmohammady (2014), "A review on symmetric games: theory, comparison and applications", *International Journal of Applied Operational Research*, Vol. 4/3, Publication Office at Islamic Azad University of Lahijan, Lahijan, pp. 91-106.
- Skyrms, B. (2001), "The Stag Hunt", Proceedings and Addresses of the American Philosophical Association, Vol. 75/2, American Philosophical Association, Newark, pp. 31-41. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3218711.</u>
- Stoop, N., M. Verpoorten, P. van der Windt (2019), "Artisanal or industrial conflict minerals? Evidence from Eastern Congo", *World Development*, Vol. 122, pp. 660-674.
- Swart, A. et al. (2020), *Tracking the Trends 2020: Leading from the Front*, Deloitte Insights, <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/insights/us/articles/tracking-the-trends-2020/DI_Tracking-the-trends-2020/DI_Tracking-the-trends-2020.pdf</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- The Center for Theory of Change (2019), What is Theory of Change, https://www.theoryofchange.org/what-is-theory-of-change (accessed 24 June 2020).
- Transparency International (2021): Corruption Perceptions Index, https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2020/index/nzl (accessed 12 January 2021).
- UN (2020a), United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo: Report of the Secretary-General, United Nations Security Council, New York, <u>https://monusco.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/s_2020_214_e.pdf</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- UN (2020b), *Expert Reports*, United Nations Security Council, New York, <u>https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/content/repertoire/groups-and-panels</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- UNICEF (2020), *Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (MICS)*, United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), New York, <u>http://mics.unicef.org</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- Vogel, C. and J.K. Stearns (2018), "Kivu's intractable security conundrum, revisited", *African Affairs*, Vol. 117/469, pp. 695-707.
- Vogel, C., J. Musamba, B. Radley (2018), "A miner's canary in eastern Congo: Formalisation of artisanal 3T mining and precarious livelihoods in South Kivu", *The Extractive Industries and Society*, Vol. 5/1, pp. 73-80.
- Walk Free Foundation (2018), *The Global Slavery Index 2018*, *Walk Free Foundation*, Nedlands, <u>https://www.globalslaveryindex.org</u> (accessed 25 June 2020).
- World Bank Group (2019), Country Policy and Institutional Assessment, World Bank, <u>https://datacatalog.worldbank.org/dataset/country-policy-and-institutional-assessment</u> (accessed 15 February 2021)
- World Bank Group (2021), Ease of Doing Business Score, World Bank, <u>https://www.doingbusiness.org/en/data/doing-business-score</u>

Monitoring and Evaluation Framework

The development of this M&E Framework was premised on the OECD's terms of reference, which had involved extensive prior stakeholder input over a period of 18 months. Further input and guidance was received by the OECD's Secretariat at each step of the M&E Framework's development. It was critiqued by an Informal Advisory Group of academic and civil society representatives. Leading theory was applied to the problem at hand, including systems theory, game theory, and literature specific to the problematic of minerals associated with conflict and adverse impacts.

The basic characteristics of minerals markets were considered, as well as precedents involving the measurement of policy implementation. Upon being operationalised, the guiding specifications and parameters in the form of particular research methods and indicators were tested through example case studies, providing a perspective of how this M&E Framework is to be applied.

For this reason, several examples spanning indicators and data sources were drawn from experience implementing the DDG in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. These should be considered indicative as specific national and sub-national data sources will be considered for the deployment of the M&E Framework in selected countries.

